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BELLOWS FALLS, 

Vt. – A first-ever efficien-
cy study of three local fire 
departments – Bellows 
Falls, Rockingham, and 
Saxtons River – is cur-
rently being conducted to 
evaluate such aspects of 
the facilities as location, 
equipment, training, re-
sponse time, and how the 
town and village can bet-
ter maintain fire services 
moving forward.
  The study is being con-

ducted by AP Triton LLC, 
a Wyoming-based firm 
which is also conducting 
a municipal ambulance 
service study for the Town 
of Brattleboro, as well as 
recently completing a fire 
study for Town of Stowe, 
Vt. 
  “The idea for the study 

grew out of discussions at 
the fire equipment com-
mittee and ultimately the 
tri-board meetings as we 
reviewed future equip-
ment replacement costs,” 
Bellows Falls municipal 
manager Scott Pickup 
said in a recent interview. 

“The scope then grew to in-
clude facilities, operations, 
training, and future needs 
for the community.
  The process was originally 

estimated to cost $30,000, 
however, an additional 
$5,000 increase was unani-
mously approved by the Bel-
lows Falls Village Trustees 
in a recent board meeting, 
bringing the total cost of the 
study to $52,000. The Town 
of Rockingham has now 
contributed $20,000 to the 
cost of the study.
  “The overall costs in-

creased as we developed a 
more comprehensive scope,” 
Pickup added, “but we are 
hopeful that the study and 
the recommendations will 
act as an additional tool for 
the elected officials to invest 
wisely in the fire services.”
  The original concept of 

conducting the efficiency 
study came about when 
the Saxtons River Village 
Trustees were considering 
building a new fire station 
to support the village’s small 
department. That is when it 
was decided to create a joint 
effort in conjunction with 
the Town of Rockingham 
and the Village of Bellows 

Falls. Bellows Falls also re-
ceived and contributed a 
$15,000 U. S. Department 
of Agriculture grant to help 
with the costs of the project. 
  In other local fire depart-

ment news, the Bellows Falls 
Fire Department recently 
completed some upgrades, 
including additional parking 
and a new access door on 
the south end of the build-
ing. “We also replaced rotted 
trim boards and some gut-
ters around the perimeter of 
the building,” Bellows Falls 
Fire Chief Shaun McGinnis 
said in a recent interview.
  “On the police department 

side of the building, some 
excavating was done along 
the foundation, the wall was 
sealed, and the fill sloped 
away from the building to 
help prevent water from 
seeping into the basement. 
We also had additional snow 
breaks added to the roof to 
prevent excessive snow from 
dumping into the parking 
lot, and we are also continu-
ing to work with the State of 
Vermont in order to get our 
elevator functioning prop-
erly, as to re-open our third 
floor to the public,” McGin-
nis added.

Efficiency study 
examines three local 
fire departments

BY PAULA BENSON

The Shopper

SPRINGFIELD, Vt. – The 
Springfield Selectboard 
conducted a public meeting 
on the Clinton Street road 
diet proposal on Monday, 
Sept. 11. “This is a prelimi-
nary discussion,” explained 
Board Chair Kristi Morris, 
before asking Israel May-
nard from engineering firm 
Stantec to go through the 
proposed plan.
  Maynard was in atten-

dance to present the pur-
pose of the proposal, review 
the existing conditions, 
and define the scope of the 
project. The idea was first 
presented within the 2017 
town master plan, and at 
the time, the recommen-
dation was to implement a 
road diet – a reduction in 
the number of lanes, a solu-
tion that has been proven 
to significantly reduce the 
amount of accidents once 
implemented. 
  Maynard explained that 

a road diet, in an area that 
sees less than 20,000 cars 
per day, “works very well.” 
The statistics for this section 
of Clinton Street, between 
Main and Bridge streets, 
has an average daily traffic 
flow of around 10,000 ve-
hicles. “We will dig deeper 
into that with our study, as 
this progresses.” Maynard 
said. “Traffic analysis will 
come into play more in the 
next phase. We don’t want 
to spend the money on 
something if people don’t 
want it.”
  Maynard invited the resi-

dents attending the meet-
ing to voice any concerns 
regarding safety, pedestrian 
accessibility, and bicycle 
travel.
  Scott Darrell, Springfield 

resident, brought up the is-
sue of traffic backing up. 
“Right now we have two 
lanes going through there, 
but if you close that up, you 
don’t think that will be an 
issue?”
  Maynard assured, “There 

is plenty of room for traffic 
growth, even with a road 
diet on Clinton Street.” 
  Jessica Martin from 

Springfield on the Move, 
who lives in North Spring-
field, said she loves the idea 
of a two left turning lane 
proposal, but doesn’t agree 
that the bike lane should 
share space with a pedes-
trian walkway. “How do 
we make that smoother, a 
safer intersection?” Martin 
asked. “There seemed to be 
quite a few crashes there, at 
South Street and Clinton 
Street… Traffic backs up, 
particularly during school 
let-out.”
  Town manager Jeff Mo-

bus explained that this proj-
ect’s scope does not include 
the intersection of South 
and Clinton streets, so re-
vising the traffic pattern at 
that intersection would fall 
under a separate project.
  Morris reported that the 

Mount Ascutney Planning 

Commission is also study-
ing traffic flow, along with 
11 other towns which are 
collecting data on crash 
sites, including the intersec-
tion of South and Clinton in 
Springfield. He mentioned 
that at one point there 
had been a rotary in that 
location, and that might 
be something to consider 
again. Morris said that the 
Transportation Advisory 
Board had been looking 
into that option for a num-
ber of years.
  Library director Sue 

Dowdell asked, “Do you 
guys have any studies on 
what the actual speed is in 
that area? Hoping this road 
diet will help reduce the 
speeding.”
  Maynard said that this 

plan would reduce speed-
ing, since the installation of 
two-way left turn lanes will 
provide the opportunity to 
create an island for pedes-
trian crossing and cause 
“traffic calming.” 
  Springfield resident and 

publisher of the Vermont 
Journal & the Shopper 
Newspaper Shawntae Webb 
asked, “I’m curious, do you 
have the accident report? 
They say you don’t need to 
fix what’s not broken, and I 
tend to lean toward the two-
lanes in each direction. The 
flow of traffic seems to be 
working.”
  Citing the VTrans Pub-

lic Crash Data Query Tool, 
Maynard said studying the 
data will provide the analy-
sis used to determine if the 
road diet will solve these is-
sues. “Generally speaking,” 
Maynard explained, “the 
road diet results in a 17-47% 
reduction in crashes after 
the implementation, and 
the severity of the crashes is 
being reduced.”
  “People don’t like change,” 

Webb remarked. “Recently 
the town repainted turn 
lanes incorrectly on Sum-
mer Street, and it almost 
caused more accidents be-
cause people were familiar 
with how [the lanes] used 
to be, [which has since 
been corrected]. Some may 
not transition well to that 
change.”
  Maynard said that with a 

road diet, it is “pretty easy 
to do pilot projects. So, if 
this was a solution that the 
town wanted to move for-
ward on, we could do it with 
temporary paint, try it for 6 
months to a year, without 
moving any curbs, and if 
it doesn’t work, and people 
hate it, you put the paint 
back the way it was. If peo-
ple do like it, then we can 
move the curbs, build the 
pedestrian path, bike lanes, 
landscaping, and make the 
changes permanent.”
  Morris asked Maynard 

if he had data from other 
towns that have tried this 
approach.
  Maynard said there had 

been a number of case stud-
ies done, and he would 
make those available for 
analysis. “Every situation is 

a bit unique,” Maynard 
commented, “but this 
has definitely been im-
plemented in other areas 
with good results.”
  Discussion continued 

on how and where the 
bike lane would con-
nect with the Toonerville 
Trail, without making 
cyclists cross the busy 
street, how this could im-
prove pedestrian traffic 
between the businesses 
in the area, and ultimate-
ly the temporary paint 
solution was mentioned 
again, with board mem-
ber Everett Hammond 
reiterating that that might 
be the best way forward. 
“Paint the changes first, 
and see how it works, be-
fore committing money 
to move sidewalks, etcet-
era.”
  Jessica Martin reiter-

ated, “Doing the temp 
painting pilot project 
would be fantastic. Flesh 
out the issues before 
greater expense is taken 
on.”
  The cost of the project 

will be primarily covered 
by grants, but as Mobus 
said, most grants require 
the town to cover about 
20% of the funding, so 
that would impact tax 
payers.
  As part of the cost-ben-

efit analysis, they would 
evaluate any adverse af-
fects on snow removal, 
emergency vehicle ac-
cess, and storm drainage. 
Fire Chief Paul Stagner 
mentioned that area has 
been known to flood, 
which could be more of a 
probem with fewer lanes 
for traffic.
  “It’s been my experi-

ence that things of this 
level move at a glacial 
pace,” stated vice chair 
Michael Martin. “That’s 
why we’re talking about 
this now, this process, 
and the funding can take 
months or years, to ac-
complish that.” 
  Maynard said he appre-

ciated the town’s interest 
and involvement in the 
project. “We will review, 
regroup with team mem-
bers, and get back to the 
town and the selectboard 
with the next steps,” May-
nard concluded.

Public discussion on 
Clinton Street “road 
diet” proposal

BELLOWS FALLS, 

Vt. – It will be food in-
stead of films when the 
Bellows Falls Opera 
House (BFOH) becomes 
the stage for the an-
nual Overflow the Op-
era House food drive to 
benefit Our Place Drop-
in Center on Thursday, 
Sept. 21.
  From 8 a.m. – 4 p.m., 

board members and oth-
er volunteers will be on 
hand curbside to accept 
donations of food and 
funds to stock the food 
pantry at Our Place.
  Employees of Chroma 

Technology and Sonnax 
are also playing a role in 
making the drive a big 
hit by holding in-house 
drives and providing on-
site help, and the BFOH 
is also a sponsor. KOOL-
FM radio will be broad-

casting live to encourage lis-
teners to support the effort.
  Also taking part are mem-

bers of the Bellows Falls Ro-
tary Club and the Bellows 
Falls Woman’s Club, which 
are both holding in-house 
food drives.
  Donors can visit an on-

line site that allows anyone 
to “buy” a seat at the Opera 
House with a $20 donation.
  “We’re hoping to fill all 

500 plus seats in the theater 
with either a bag of grocer-
ies, or a $20 donation,” said 
Our Place executive direc-
tor David Billings. “That 
$20 represents a food box 
for a family.”
  Donations can be made 

at www.bellowsfallsopera-
house.com/special-events 
anytime, or by stopping by 
the Opera house during the 
drive.
  Billings said monetary 

donations are more im-
portant than ever because 
so many of the people Our 
Place helps are the em-
ployed poor, who are fac-
ing increases in the cost of 
housing, transportation, 
and food, and don’t qualify 
for other assistance pro-
grams.
  “We have better leverage 

with our food dollars than 
the average shopper,” he 
said, “so donating money 
stretches the dollars even 
further.”
  “That’s very important in 

Vermont,” he said, “because 
food costs here are 25% 
more than the national av-
erage.”
  Information about Our 

Place and the drive can be 
found at www.ourplacever-
mont.org, on Facebook, or 
by contacting Our Place at 
802-463-2217.

Overflow the Opera 
House food drive

REGION – Senior So-
lutions, council on ag-
ing for southeastern 
Vermont, in partner-
ship with Bellows Falls 
Area Senior Center and 
Parks Place Commu-
nity Resource Center, 
will be holding an “Age 
Successfully” health and 
benefits fair at the Way-
point Center, 17 Depot 
Street in Bellows Falls, 
on Friday, Sept. 22, from 
10 a.m. – 2 p.m., rain or 
shine. A free barbecue 

will be available from 11 
a.m. – 1 p.m.
  The fair is an opportuni-

ty for visitors to learn about 
wellness-based goods and 
services, to help older Ver-
monters age successfully.
  Exhibitors include teams 

from Senior Solutions, 
3SquaresVT food program, 
Meals on Wheels, Parks 
Place Community Re-
source Center, the Bellows 
Falls Senior Center, AARP 
Fraud Watch Network, 
The Gathering Place and 

Springfield Adult Day Care 
Services, Brattleboro Area 
Hospice, Dartmouth Can-
cer Center community out-
reach and engagement, fire 
safety with the State of Ver-
mont Fire Marshal’s Office, 
Green Mountain RSVP, 
HCRS, Lifeline Phones and 
services, Main Street Arts, 
The MOOver transporta-
tion services, NorthStar 
Health, the Rockingham 
Free Library, SEVCA, Tai 
Chi Vermont demonstra-
tions, Valley Health Con-

nections, Visiting Nurse 
and Hospice for Vermont 
and New Hampshire, and 
WOOL-FM, who will be 
broadcasting a portion of 
the fair.
  For questions and more 

information, please contact 
Suzanne Burge at Senior 
Solutions, at 802-822-0498; 
Teagen Kosut at the Bellows 
Falls Area Senior Center, at 
802-463-3907; or Julie Cer-
mola at Parks Place Com-
munity Resource Center, at 
802-463-9927.

Senior Solutions Age Successfully Fair
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New England Outdoor Furnace

877 John Stark Highway • Newport, NH 03773

603-863-8818
neofnh.com

$4000 
TAX CREDIT

Take advantage of up to a $4,000 tax credit! 

Install a Classic Edge HDX or M255 PE model 

to claim up to a $4,000 tax credit on your 
federal income taxes the year of installation.

Please contact Wes Smith for details

Stay warmer all winter and stop wasting the heat you’ve paid for!

• 75% o� weatherization project costs, up to $4,000

• Moderate income Vermonters get up to $9,500 

E�ciency Vermont has incentives for comprehensive home 

air sealing and insulation projects:

*Subject to availability and eligibility

Get 75% off  
weatherization projects, up to $9,500* 

e�ciencyvermont.com/HP  
(888) 921-5990

**

It’s possible to make your home more comfortable and 

energy e�cient with financing options that start at 

0% interest and no money down. 

Terrier Hall of Fame 

Induction Ceremony
BELLOWS FALLS, Vt. – The 2023 Terrier Hall of 

Fame Induction Ceremony will be held at the Ameri-
can Legion, 42 Rockingham Road on Sept. 29, starting 
at 6 p.m. Come celebrate the 2023 inductees: Stan-
ley Budzik, William Burton, Brent Lisai, Mary Lou 
Massucco, and Edward Vancor. Refreshments will 
be served. Reserve your spot now by emailing kim.
wilkinson@wnesu.com. 

BELLOWS FALLS, Vt. – 
Bellows Falls Pride has 
been planning upcoming 
events through the end of 
the year.
  On Friday, Sept. 22, there 

will be a community dance 
at the Bellows Falls Moose 
Lodge. DJ Uncle Thicc re-
turns to the Bellows Falls 
Moose Lodge, 59 Westmin-
ster Street, once again for 
a night of dancing tunes. 
Doors open at 7:30 p.m. 
Bring your own picnic or 
order in. A full bar is avail-
able. This is a family friend-
ly event. Special meet and 
greet with Roger Barraby, 
running for Pride at the 
November 2023 Gay Games 
in Guadalajara, Mexico. 
Inspire your young adults 

with his story. Barraby is 
sponsored by the LGBT Na-
tional Help Center. 
  Wednesday, Oct. 11 – 

For National Coming Out 
Day, attend a special public 
event to honor the people 
who made a difference to 
the LGBTQ+ community, 
past and present. The his-
toric marker for the An-
drews Inn is now visible to 
all since it’s been moved in 
front of the Windham Ho-
tel building. Join us at 5:30 
p.m. in the lounge at Ciao 
Popolo, the former home 
of the Andrews Inn, to rec-
ognize their accomplish-
ments. Bar and full dinner 
menu will be available for 
purchase; reservations ap-
preciated by Ciao Popolo. A 
Queer Youth Performance 
in the style of Commedia 
del Arte will be presented 
by Sean Roberts as part 
of the event. Afterward, 
stay for “Tales From the 
Lounge,” a chance to share 
remembrances of the years 
when the Andrews Inn was, 
for many, the only place 
where the LGBTQ+ com-
munity could feel safe and 
accepted. 
  Saturday, Oct. 14 – The 

first annual Tweed Ride 
and Picnic, in honor of 
Andrews Inn founder 
and Bellows Falls resi-
dent John Moisis. A 
tweed ride is a casual, 
slow, communal ride, 
where bike riders dress 
in vintage attire. John 
Moises, proprietor of the 
Andrews Inn (the first 
LGBT bar in Vermont) 
was known for his fabu-
lous outfits, his fur coat 
notwithstanding. Gather 
in the Square near the 
Andrews Inn historic 
marker at 11 a.m. Ride 
commences at 11:30 a.m. 
All styles and families are 
welcome. We’ll end in 
Hetty Green Park for a 
Bring Your Own Picnic 
(BYOP). Bring some-
thing from home or grab 
something from one of 
the local shops.
  Friday, Dec. 8 – Cap off 

the year with a Holiday 
Drag Show at the Bel-
lows Falls Moose Lodge, 
59 Westminster Street, 
on Friday, Dec. 8, fea-
turing queens from the 
north with Anita Cock-
tail and Friends. Doors 
open at 8:30, show starts 
at 9 p.m. Stay tuned for 
more information about 
ticket purchase and other 
festive fun.
  Need a bike? Check out 

the Bellows Falls Com-
munity Bike Project. 
For information about 
tweed outings, check out 
the New England Tweed 
Club and Greater Boston 
Vintage Society on Face-
book.

Upcoming Bellows 
Falls Pride events

BELLOWS FALLS, 
Vt. – On Sunday, Sept. 
24, at 1 p.m., at the Rock-
ingham Library, New 
York Times bestselling 
author Michael Tougias 
offers a narrated slide 
presentation about the 
rich history of New Eng-
land’s longest river. He 
takes the viewer down 
the entire 410 miles of 
the river, discussing his-
tory from the days of 
loggers, Indian Wars, 
steamships, and canals. 
Suggestions for day trips 
and weekend outings are 
included. 
  Tougias is a graduate 

of St. Michael’s College, 

and has received several 
awards for his writing, in-
cluding the Editor’s Choice 
Award from the American 
Library Association for his 
book about a sea rescue in 
the Blizzard of 1978 titled 
“Ten Hours Until Dawn.” 
His book “There’s A Porcu-
pine In My Outhouse: The 
Vermont Misadventures of 
a Mountain Man Wannabe” 
won the Best Nature Book 
of the Year from the Inde-
pendent Publishers. Tou-
gias is a frequent guest on 
ABC’s “20/20,” NPR, and 
other national TV and ra-
dio programs.
  “400 Miles Down the 

Connecticut River” is a 

Vermont Humanities pro-
gram, supported in part by 
the National Endowment 
for the Arts, and hosted by 
Rockingham Free Public Li-
brary. Any views, findings, 
conclusions, or recommen-
dations expressed in this 
program do not necessarily 
represent those of the NEH 
or VHC. This program is 
free, open to the public, and 
accessible to those with dis-
abilities. For more informa-
tion, email programming@
rockinghamlibrary.org, call 
802-463-4270, go to www.
rockinghamlibrary.org, or 
stop by the Rockingham 
Library at 65 Westminster 
Street in Bellows Falls, Vt.

Michael Tougias at 
Rockingham Library

OVER 2000
BROKEN-IN TIRES

MANY SETS OF 4

CANON TIRE
I-91, Exit 8, Ascutney, VT

802-674-5600

NEW TIRES TOO!!

Dear Editor,

  My name is Scott Mc-
Manus, and I am a resi-
dent of Springfield and 
am also employed by the 
Springfield School Dis-
trict as a special educator 
at the high school. I am 
writing to bring aware-
ness to our cause. Over a 

year and a half ago, we lost 
a beloved member of our 
community named Bren-
don Snide. Brendon was a 
brother and son to his fam-
ily, and a friend to many in 
the community. Moreover, 
he was a valued member of 
our local skate community 
that spreads across Ver-
mont and abroad. It was 
when he passed that we de-
cided to start raising mon-
ey to fix up the Springfield 
Skate Park in his honor. To 
leave him a legacy would 
never take away the pain of 
losing him, but would al-
low us to make meaning of 
this horrific situation. 
  A year and a few months 

later, we found ourselves 
to have reached our goal 

of $5,000 for the improve-
ments. Contracting with a 
local skater who owns his 
own concrete company 
named Scotty Dixon of Tail 
Block Concrete LLC, and a 
couple weeks of hard work 
and dedication, we found 
ourselves staring down 
Brendon Snide’s memo-
rial feature at the skatepark 
that he grew up skating. It 
was a beautiful sight to see. 
We are hoping to go before 
the selectboard to change 
the name of the park to 
“Brendon Snide Memorial 
Park.” Thank you for your 
time.

Best,
Scott McManus
Springfield, Vt.

REGION – Learn about 
the variety of services 
that Visiting Nurse and 
Hospice (VNH) for Ver-
mont and New Hamp-
shire offer at the Rock-
ingham Library on Sept. 
20, at 5:30 p.m., or at 
Springfield Town Library 
on Sept. 21, at 1 p.m. 
  Anthony Kox of VNH 

states, “Our mission is to 
deliver outstanding home 
health and hospice services 
that enrich the lives of the 
people we serve. We will 
discuss our home health 
and hospice programs, 
which are the most recog-
nized services, but we will 
also talk about our long-
term care service and our 

maternal child health ser-
vices. The VNH provides 
support for individuals 
from before a child is born 
until the end of life, and ev-
erything in between.” The 
VNH is active in over 100 
towns across Vermont and 
New Hampshire. These 
events are free and open to 
the public.

Visiting nurse information
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BLACK RIVER GOOD 

NEIGHBOR SERVICES

37B Main St, Ludlow, VT 05149

Hours: Monday-Friday, 

10 AM–3 PM
Phone: 802-228-3663                     

www.brgn.org   

“We are here to help”
Serving Ludlow, Mt. Holly, Belmont,                                                                                                                              

Cavendish, Proctorsville & Plymouth

FOOD SHELF

LARGE FAST FOOD MENU INCLUDING:
Hamburgers • Hotdogs • Fries • Chicken Fingers • Onion Rings & More!

71 YEARS ON THE CORNER

140 Rockingham St. | 463-9816 | Bellows Falls, VT

33 FLAVORS OF HARD ICE CREAM 

22 FLAVORS FRESH SOFT SERVE
Non-Fat Yogurt • Sherbet • Sugar-Free Ice Cream • Dairy-Free

Dari Joy
FALL HOURS:

Sun - Thur 11am - 9pm, Fri & Sat 11am - 10pm

Two Great Fall Treats!
Enjoy an Apple Crisp Sundae or 

a Vermont Maple Syrup Sundae
Member FINRA/SIPC

Securities offered exclusively through American Portfolios Financial Services Inc.

F I N A N C I A L  S E R V I C E S

802-228-5774

Member FINRA/SIPC

Securities offered exclusively through American Portfolios Financial Services Inc.

116 Main Street, Ludlow, VT

“Throughout my broadcasting career, I have had the 

privilege of interviewing Mark Huntley on numerous 

occasions. His in-depth knowledge of the market, 

investments, and most importantly his dedication 

to clients has been his hallmark. It was his keen 

insight that warned my listeners of the 2008 market 

collapse and how best to position themselves for the 

turbulent times to follow. If you are concerned with 

your financial future, there is no one better.”

      – Tim Philbin, Radio host WJJR 

802-463-9807

12 Country Club Rd, Bellows Falls

Wednesday and Thursday, from 4-9

Lunch for parties of 10 or more can be booked in advance 

Friday and Saturday, from 12-8

Sunday, from 12-6 

Reservations are highly recommended; walkins could be 

turned away due to volume of business

Please be patient, we make every dish to order 

Thursday Night Dinner for 2  $55.00  

 soup or salad + 1 appetizer 

 + 2 entrees + 2 speci�ed desserts

Saturday Night Prime Rib Dinner  

            - Queen cut 8-9oz  $24.95 

 with soup or salad + 2 sides  

            - King cut 11-13oz  $27.00

 same accompaniments

Wings are a buck a piece everyday

~ Booking Holiday Parties ~

25th Annual Autumn Round-Up
Antique Engine & Machinery Show

September 23 & 24, from 9am - 5pm

Vintage Cars, Trucks, and Campers, Antique Tractors, 
Construction Equipment, Machinery and Crawler Tractors. 

Working Demonstrations: Rock Crusher, Shingle Mill, Drag Saw, 
Hay Press, Gear Powered Wood Splitter, Ice Cream Maker, Corn 

Grinders, Hit-and-Miss Engines, and Cider Making. 

Potluck Supper! 

Located at the Barker Farm, 303 Barker Road
In the scenic hills of Ludlow, Vermont

Admission: Adults $5  -  Kids and Exhibitors Free
Free camping on site

For more information, contact Dan Moore
802-228-5652   or   danbarkerfarm@aol.com

Featuring Oliver Tractors & Implements

BY RON PATCH

802-374-0119
ronpatch27@gmail.com

  In the past I have writ-
ten about mourning covers. 
They are a black-bordered 
envelope announcing 
someone close had died. 
Below are two mourning 
notecards I found interest-
ing. Ira Colby was an attor-
ney in Claremont.

Dec. 29, 1926 postmark
“372 Memorial Drive, 

Cambridge
December 25th, 1926
Private
  My dear Mr. Colby,
  The health of my dear 

husband had not been good 
for a long time previous to 
his death, but we never 
spoke of what was to be 
done when the end came. 
Sometimes in the evening 
when we were sitting qui-
etly together, he talked a 
good deal about all the dear 
ones he used to live with at 
Claremont, + it made me 

Very personal correspondence
wonder if he wished to rest 
with them, – but he said 
not a word about that.
  I remember that you 

wrote (before the death 
of Mrs. Kelsey) that there 
were still places for three in 
the Claremont lot.
  Everything was so sudden 

at the end, + I was greatly 
distressed, + in great doubt 
as to what I ought to do. I 
bought a lot at Mount Au-
burn Cemetery where Jew-
ett now rests, + there were 
plans to make final prepa-
rations in the ground, after 
the frost goes away.
  Jewett had three desks, 

and in one of them, I found 
today, a little paper in his 
own hand-writing, rather 
conspicuously placed in a 
drawer which perhaps he 
thought I would open it at 
once, but I did not. 
  It just says: Claremont, 

N.H. George D. Stiles Supt. 
Of Cemetery, George H. 
Stoughton, Undertaker and 
Funeral Director.
  The finding of this little 

paper has caused me some 
anxiety, as I would do any-
thing in the world to carry 
out Jewett’s every wish. I 
now write to ask you if he 
ever said or wrote anything 
about it to you.
  Please tell me very frank-

ly what you think about 
it, – and might I have the 
third place in the family-
lot, if Jewett were taken 
there – as I would wish to 
rest with my dearly loved 
husband.
  All in good time, you will 

hear about Jewett’s addi-
tion to the Way Memorial 
Fund. He was so interested 
in getting this done, + it is 
just a matter of time now. 
His affairs are in the hands 
of The Old Colony Trust 
Company + they move cau-
tiously, slowly but wisely, + 
in the end, I assure you, all 
will be well. 
  With kindest messages to 

you and Mrs. Colby, 
  Yours very sincerely, 

Emma B. Moore.”

The second mourning 
cover postmarked Feb. 3, 
1927
“February 3rd, 1927
  My dear Mr. Colby, I send 

you my sincere thanks for 
your kind letter of the 2nd 
inst., and also for the three 
notes from Dr. Smith, Mr. 
Stoughton and Mr. Stiles, 
which touched me very 
deeply, and I am grateful 
to you for letting me have 
them.
  Jewett and I were great 

believers in the happiness 
of the married life, and one 
of our chief pleasures was 
in sending wedding-gifts 
to the dear young people in 
whom we were interested. 
I love to think of Carolyn 
+ and her happy plans for 
her marriage to Mr. Chellis. 
I am glad for you and Mrs. 
Colby that they are to be so 
near you.
  With kindest messages 

to all, Yours very sincerely, 
Emma B. Moore.”

  Danny Clemons found 

Forris Jewett and Emma 
Baker Tod Moore are bur-
ied in Pleasant Street Cem-
etery in Claremont. When 
it cools down, Danny and I 
will go to Claremont to say 
hello. They don’t get many 
visitors.
  Forris Jewett Moore was 

born in 1867, in Pittsfield, 
Mass. Emma Baker Tod was 
born in Glasgow, Scotland, 
in 1860. Emma and Jewett 
were married in 1892.
  Moore began his career 

as an assistant at Amherst 
College in 1889. In 1893, 

he took a position of an 
instructor in chemistry at 
Cornell. In 1894, he was 
appointed an assistant in 
chemistry, and instructor 
in 1895 at Cornell. By 1902 
he was assistant professor, 
and made associate profes-
sor in 1910 at Cornell.
  I wonder what Jewett’s 

connection to Claremont 
was.

  This week’s old saying 
would apply to Jewett: “He 
has more degrees than a 
thermometer.”

Emma Moore mourning notecard. Notice black borders.
PHOTO PROVIDED BY RON PATCH

LUDLOW, Vt. – “Green 
Book” is FOLA’s next 
movie on Saturday, Sept. 
16, at 7 p.m., in the Heald 
Auditorium of Ludlow 
Town Hall.
  Released in 2018, 

“Green Book” is a heart-
warming and thought-
provoking film directed 
by Peter Farrelly, star-
ring Viggo Mortensen 
and Mahershala Ali in 
the principal roles. Set 
against the backdrop of 
the racially segregated 
Deep South in the 1960s, 
the movie tells the true 
story of a remarkable 
friendship that tran-
scends prejudice and so-
cietal norms.
  The film centers 

on Tony Lip (Viggo 
Mortensen), an Italian-
American bouncer with a 
rough exterior, who finds 
himself employed as the 
chauffeur and bodyguard 
for Dr. Don Shirley (Ma-
hershala Ali), a talented 
African-American pia-
nist embarking on a con-
cert tour through the 
racially turbulent South. 
As they journey together 
through a series of hotels, 
restaurants, and concert 
halls, their unlikely bond 
deepens, challenging 
their preconceptions and 
prejudices, while provid-

ing a poignant and humor-
ous exploration of cultural 
differences.
  “Green Book” received 

widespread critical acclaim 
for its touching portrayal of 
friendship and its exami-
nation of race relations in 
America. Critics praised the 
outstanding performances 
of Mortensen and Ali, who 
brought their characters to 
life with depth and authen-
ticity. The film’s humor, 
compassion, and ultimately 
uplifting message resonated 
with audiences and critics 
alike, making it a standout 
in the genre of feel-good 
cinema.
  The film’s critical acclaim 

translated into numer-
ous awards and accolades, 
including the prestigious 
Academy Award for Best 
Picture in 2019. Maher-
shala Ali earned an Oscar 
for Best Supporting Actor 
for his portrayal of Dr. Don 
Shirley, while the film also 
received Oscars for Best 
Original Screenplay. In the 

end, “Green Book” stands 
as a testament to the endur-
ing power of friendship and 
the potential for change, 
even in the face of seem-
ingly insurmountable odds.
  The movie is open to 

everyone and is free; dona-
tions are appreciated. For 
more information, call 802-
228-3238, or visit www.fola.
us.

BELLOWS FALLS, Vt. – 
Born during World War II, 
a beloved hometown Ver-
mont institution, Worcester 
Lunch Car #771, a.k.a. the 
Miss Bellows Falls Diner, 
is coming back to life. Cel-
ebrate the history of the 
diner, listed on the National 
Trust for Historic Preserva-
tion National Register, on 
Tuesday, Sept. 19, at 7 p.m., 
at the Rockingham Free 
Public Library. Diner his-
torian Richard J. S. Gutman 
will be the guest speaker.
  Gutman is the author 

of “American Diner Then 
and Now.” In an illustrated 
lecture, Gutman will trace 
the evolution of these ev-
eryday eateries built by the 
Worcester Lunch Car Com-
pany, of which the Miss 
Bellows Falls is a prime ex-
ample.
  The forebears of diners 

were horse-drawn lunch 
wagons that first plied the 
streets 150 years ago in 
the industrial towns of the 
northeast, very much the 
food trucks of their day. 
As factories emerged to 
produce the restaurants-
on-wheels, the Worcester 
Lunch Car and Carriage 
Manufacturing Co. was 
founded in 1906, and be-
came our region’s preemi-
nent builder.
  In the words of Charles 

P. Gemme, designer of all 
651 of their diners, “Why, 
you couldn’t go into a town 
in New England without 
seeing a Worcester Lunch 
Car!”
  Charlie Hunter, Bellows 

Falls resident, artist, and 
board member of Rock-
ingham For Progress, con-
tacted Gutman for advice 
on the Miss Bellows Falls 
diner restoration project. 
“I was first introduced to 
Richard Gutman when I 
was a teenager and a fan of 
photo-realist diner painter 
John Baeder in the 1970s. 
Baeder often referenced 
Gutman’s book, “American 

Diner,” and when it was 
reprinted, I snapped up a 
copy. A few years ago, when 
I started to post to Insta-
gram for my art business, 
I saw that Richard Gutman 
had a vigorous presence 
there, and started following 
him. When Rockingham 
For Progress started work-
ing on the Miss Bellows 
Falls project, we knew we 
needed a diner expert in 
our corner, and I reached 
out to him.”
  A succession of owners 

kept the diner alive until 
the pandemic began. In 
2020, the building was shut-
tered, and three years later, 
had fallen into disrepair. 
Rockingham For Progress, 
a nonprofit formed in 2016 
to promote progressive 
economic development 
and appreciation of the his-
toric and cultural value of 
Bellows Falls, undertook 

the challenge of restor-
ing The Miss Bellows 
Falls Diner to its original 
working condition. This 
is the second of three 
informational programs 
about the project. The 
7 p.m. public events are 
free, and will be held in 
the third-floor function 
room at 65 Westmin-
ster Street, Bellows Falls. 
Registration is not neces-
sary, and the room is ac-
cessible via elevator. Pro-
grams will be recorded 
and made available for 
later viewing. For more 
information, visit www.
rockinghamforprogress.
org. 

Diner historian Richard 
J.S. Gutman to present

FOLA presents “Green Book”

Blue 

Flames 

concert 

postponed
WESTON, Vt. – The 

Blue Flames steel drum 
concert has been post-
poned due to forecast-
ed storms. The concert 
will now take place 
Saturday. Sept. 16, at 
4 p.m., on the Weston 
Town Green.

The interior of the Miss Bellows Falls Diner.
PHOTO PROVIDED
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arts & entertainment

bmw 

painters
      box 6, weston, vt

• commercial 
   & residential

• paperhanging

• drywalls

• aerial truck

• free estimates

Ray Wilcox

802-875-3391

Cell 802-384-1933

• Since 1969 •

802cu.com

Saturday, Sept. 16, 11 AM - 2 PM 
on the Brattleboro Common

Kids’ Fair

FREE to all

• BBQ • Refreshments • Entertainment •  
• Bounce Houses • Giveaways • Door Prizes •

   The 40th Annual Ludlow PTG

 Harvest Fair
  Saturday, Sept. 30, 2023

10am - 4pm on the Black River High School front lawn
Ludlow, VT

Calling all Crafters, Artists, Musicians, 
and Food Vendors!

The Ludlow Elementary School PTG is looking for vendors 
to be part of our successful Harvest Fair, which will be 

located entirely outside, rain or shine!

Food Trucks: Free for the first 3 food trucks to sign up if 
you are willing to donate 10% of earnings back to Ludlow 
PTG. No baked goods please. 
Crafters/Artists: $35 for a 10x10 booth outside. Double 
spaces available. Vendors should provide their own tent, 
tables, and chairs. Please no raffles will be allowed as 
they conflict with the PTG Harvest Fair Raffle sales.

Email LudlowPTG@gmail.com 
Call or Text Courtney: 603-219-3491

www.Facebook.com/LudlowVTHarvestFair

MOUNT HOLLY, Vt. – 

On Sunday, Sept. 17, from 
2-5 p.m., “Music on the 
Mountain” welcomes Car-
los Ocasio and the FryDad-
dy band to the Belmont Vil-
lage Green.
  The FryDaddy Band 

has been serving up a fiery 
blend of classic rock ‘n’ roll 
and blues, with a pepper-
ing of Latin soul, for over 
30 years here in Vermont. 
Their front man Carlos Oc-
asio is a premier singer and 
guitarist, who prepares the 
spiciest licks in the Green 
Mountains. Once you’ve 
heard Carlos, you always 

come back for more. 
  So get ready to “dance 

your grass off!” Bring a 
blanket, bring a chair, and 
stay hydrated, because 
you’re going to be mov-
ing the entire time. Local 
Belmont singer-songwriter 
Jenny Porter will open 
things up with tunes from 
her new album “Into the 
Waves,” then jazzy, rockin’ 
Mr. Pianoman Jamie Ward 
takes over to get things jam-
ming.
  Our sponsors for this 

event are Mary Davis Real 
Estate, the Mount Holly 
Beer Co., the Belmont Gen-

eral store, VTel, and Ver-
mont Landscaping and 
Stonework. We are so 
grateful for their support.
  Belmont Village Green 

is located on Belmont 
Road in Mount Holly, 
two miles from the inter-
section with Route 103.
  Come and enjoy classic 

rock ‘n’ roll and the blues. 
All your donations for 
this concert will go to the 
Mount Holly Commu-
nity Association. Bring 
your friends and family 
to “Music On The Moun-
tain,” Sunday, Sept. 17, at 
2 p.m.

Music on the Mountain

BELLOWS FALLS, 

Vt. – Canal Street Art 
Gallery presents “Glass | 
Pastel,” a group show 
exhibiting blown and 
sculpted glass with pastel 
paintings from local art-
ists. “Glass | Pastel” opens 
Sept. 15, and is on view 
through Nov. 4. Join the 
Gallery on Third Friday 
Gallery Night on Sept. 
15, from 5-7 p.m., to cele-
brate and meet the artists. 
All gallery events are free 
and open to the public, 
and fully accessible. For 
wheelchair accessibility 
call 802-289-0104 upon 
arrival.
  Artists in the show 

include Clare Adams, 
Robert Burch, Deedee 
Jones, Nicholas Kekic, 
Marcie Maynard, Pa-
tricia McPike, Melissa 
Rubin, Chris Sherwin, 

and Maggie F. Smith. Clare 
Adams, based in Cam-
bridgeport, Vt., shows new 
reverse painted glass. Rob-
ert Burch, based in Putney, 
Vt., creates a new series of 
ocean and beach inspired 
blown glass. Deedee Jones, 
based in Brattleboro, Vt., 
makes pastel paintings of 
the Vermont landscape and 
water from the artist’s trav-
els. Nicholas Kekic, based 
in Bellows Falls, Vt., blows 
glass vessels using tradition-
al venetian techniques with 
modern designs. Marcie 
Maynard, based in Bellows 
Falls, Vt., displays a col-
lection of pastel paintings 
of boats, marshes, and still 
lifes. Patricia McPike, based 
in Brattleboro, Vt., offers a 
selection of pastel paintings 
focused on vibrant colors 
from the places the artist 
spends time. Melissa Rubin, 

based in Cambridgeport, 
Vt., brings a series of pas-
tel paintings of seabirds to 
the show. Chris Sherwin, 
based in Bellows Falls, Vt., 
is making new series such 
as underwater themed glass 
paperweights with lily pads 
and frogs. Maggie F. Smith, 
based in Putney, Vt., exhib-
its pastel paintings of land-
scapes and architecture.
  Pastel paintings are known 

for saturated colors and lay-
ered textures. Fine art glass 
is known for its intricate lay-
ers, detailed patterns, bold 
colors, and unmistakable 
forms and shapes.
  Canal Street Art Gallery is 

located at 23 Canal Street in 
Bellows Falls, Vt. For more 
information, go to www.ca-
nalstreetartgallery.com, call 
Mike at 802-289-0104, or 
email artinfo@canalstree-
tartgallery.com.

Canal Street Gallery shows 
glass and pastel

SAXTONS RIVER, Vt. – 
Pivot into autumn with 
swing and tango dance 
lessons with Matt Peake 
and Friends at Main Street 
Arts in Saxtons River, Vt. 
The lessons will be held 
on the follwing Thursday 
evenings: Sept. 14, Oct. 12 
and 26, Nov. 9, and Dec. 14, 
starting at 6:30 p.m.
  There is a small fee per 

lesson. No experience is 
necessary, and a partner is 

not required. Bring dance 
shoes or wear clean shoes 
you can pivot in.
  “Because the interest con-

tinues to be high for swing 
dancing and tango dancing, 
Matt Peake and Friends will 
be offering another series 
of back to back lessons in 
East Coast swing and Ar-
gentine tango on Thursday 
evenings,” said Peake. “We 
hope to use the same format 
of a short lesson to begin 

each hour, then continue 
dancing for the rest of 
each hour,” he continued.
  This will be a mixed 

levels series, so for those 
who have no swing or 
tango experience, we will 
meet with new swing 
dancers from 6:30-7 
p.m. to learn some basics 
ahead of the swing les-
son. Likewise, for tango, 
we are doing the lesson 
at 8 p.m., and then can 
help catch up new tango 
dancers afterwards and 
from 9 p.m. to whenever 
for those who want to 
stay longer.
  Main Street Arts’ mis-

sion is to be a catalyst 
for arts and community, 
fostering creative expres-
sion through artistic ex-
periences, accessible to 
all.
  For more information 

or questions, please con-
tact Main Street Arts at 
802-869-2960 or info@
mainstreetarts.org.

Swing and tango lessons at 
Main Street Arts

SAXTONS RIVER, Vt. – 

West Coast guitarist John 
Stowell joins New England 
guitarist Draa Hobbs for a 
jazz performance on Sun-
day, Sept. 17, at 7:30 p.m., at 
Main Street Arts (MSA) in 
Saxtons River, Vt.
  Tickets are available from 

the MSA website at www.
mainstreetarts.org.
  The duo has been per-

forming together for more 
than a dozen years, and has 
developed an intimate con-
versational style that leaves 

audiences amazed and ask-
ing for more.
  Stowell is an internation-

ally recognized jazz guitar-
ist and educator who has 
performed throughout the 
United States, Europe, Asia, 
and South America.
  Hobbs performs in con-

certs and clubs throughout 
New England, and has per-
formed in France and toured 
Germany. Having appren-
ticed with Hungarian guitar-
ist Attila Zoller, Hobbs went 
on to perform in concerts 

with some of the top names 
in jazz, including Don Fried-
man, Ron McClure, Eliot 
Zigmund, Peter Bernstein, 
Steve Cardenas, David Am-
ram, and numerous other 
world class musicians.
  In addition to original 

compositions from a recent 
recording project by Hobbs, 
the duo will be perform-
ing a wide variety of music 
from the classic jazz reper-
toire featuring compositions 
by Duke Ellington, Dave 
Brubeck, Antonio Carlos Jo-
bim, Billy Strayhorn, Kenny 
Wheeler, and familiar stan-
dards from the Great Ameri-
can Songbook.
  Main Street Arts’ mission 

is to be a catalyst for arts and 
community, fostering cre-
ative expression through ar-
tistic experiences, accessible 
to all.
  For more information or 

questions, please contact 
MSA at 802-869-2960 or 
info@mainstreetarts.org.

Jazz duo to perform at MSA

BELLOWS FALLS, 

Vt. – On Sept. 23, at 7:30 
p.m., Chris Smither re-
turns to the Bellows Falls 
Opera House as part of 
the 2023 Ray Massucco 
Concert Series.
  Chris Smither, the 

towering figure in 
American acoustic blues, 
burst onto the singer-
songwriter scene in the 
late 1960s with a unique 
finger-picking style and 
a ragged world-weary 
voice. Along the way 
he amassed major fans, 
folks like the late found-
er of Little Feat, Lowell 
George, and Townes Van 
Zandt, who, amongst 
other things, always 
credited Smither with 
saving his life in a Flor-
ida swimming pool one 
hazy night, and Bonnie 

Raitt, whose recording of 
Smither’s “Love You Like A 
Man” entered the pantheon 
of stone-cold classics any 
number of years ago. With 
eighteen albums under his 
belt and one of the most 
stellar reputations a living 
guitar god could hope to 
have, Smither returns to 
Vermont.
  Opening the show is 

Windham County’s favor-
ite son Matt Lorenz, a.k.a. 
The Suitcase Junket, who 
builds his own instruments 
from scrap and salvage, 
and homesteads in western 
Massachusetts. Lorenz has 
collaborated with Smither, 
originally from New Or-
leans but now a Bay State 
resident as well, on several 
albums, laying down back-
ing rhythms behind Smith-
er’s steadily tapping toe and 

intricate, Mississippi John 
Hurt guitar figures.
  Ray Massucco, for whom 

the series is named, was a 
beloved local lawyer and 
indefatigable music sup-
porter, and passed away 
unexpectedly in September 
2022. Next Stage Arts of 
Putney is co-presenting the 
series with Ray’s The Roof 
Productions. Media spon-
sor is Great Eastern Radio. 
The final concert of the 
2023 series is scheduled for 
Nov. 5, featuring the Ver-
mont Symphony Orchestra 
with vocalist Kat Wright.
  The Bellows Falls Opera 

House is located at 7 Village 
Square. Doors open at 6:30 
p.m., showtime is 7:30 p.m. 
Tickets and information 
online at www.bellowsfall-
soperahouse.com, or call 
802-387-0102.

Ray Massucco Concert 
Series continues Sept. 23
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chester festival on the green

GRAFTON

802-843-2390

CHESTER

802-875-2323

SPRINGFIELD

802-885-8282

NEWFANE 

802-365-4311

www.barrettandvalley.com

NEW HAMPSHIRE AND VERMONT’S

JEEP WRANGLER HEADQUARTERS

5 River Road, Claremont, NH

www.cdjrofclaremont.com 603-543-0188

NOBODY SELLS FOR LESS!

802-885-3191
48 Main Street, Chester, VT

Like us on Facebook
www.DrChristopherFauver.com

Ford of Claremont
FordOfClaremont.com    603-542-9800

NOBODY SELLS FOR LESS

NOBODY HAS MORE INVENTORY!

Shop at your 
Local Hardware Store!

Hardware - Lumber - Kitchen - More

(802) 228-4665

182 Pleasant St.

Ludlow, VT 05149

Open Mon-Fri 7-5, Sat 7-3

Mitch’s Maples
Pure Vermont Maple Products

Sugar House Open Daily

802-875-5240

In Chester, take Route 11 
East for 1/2 Mile. Take 
Right onto Green Mtn. 
Turnpike. We’re the �rst 
house on the le�!

Our Own

Maple Syrup
Member VMSMA

RECORD CONCRETE INC.
QUALITY WORK SINCE 1971

CHARLIE RECORD

802-875-3702        recordconcrete@yahoo.com

• Slabs
• Foundations
• Floors

PO BOX 574
25 TOWN FARM ROAD

CHESTER, VT 05143

SARAH E. VAIL
ATTORNEY AT LAW

136 Main Street, P.O. BOx 4

CheSter, VerMOnt 05143

telePhOne: 802.875.3434

Fax: 802.875.3405

eMail: SVail@VerMOntel.net

SHARON’S ON THE COMMON, CHESTER, VT
sharonsonthecommon.com

Vermont Strong Merchandise 
All Profits Donated Directly to Local Small Businesses

smokeshiredesign.com

OPEN DAILY
11am - 5pm

3630 Rte 103N
Chester

Southern Vermont’s 

Largest Antique 

Center

20,000 sq. �. 
showcasing antiques, 
quality collectibles, 

furniture, jewelry, folk 
art, primitives and home 

decorating accents. Dealers 
welcome. Be a part of 

the most active center in 
Southern Vermont. 

Albee’s Creations
ALG Doodles and Designs
Anita’s Art
Anon’s Thai Cuisine
Arco Provisions
Beautiful Things / Antiques
Birchcraft 
Bratach Sith Studio
Busy B Goat Farm 
BxB by Jenny Buxton
Cards by Stargazer
Cavendish Snow Fleas 

Snowmobile Club
Celt Crafts 
Chester Community Events Cotton 

Candy
Chester Community Gardens
Chester Conservation Committee
Chester Snowmobile Club

Chester Townscapes
Cleopatra Redbird
Daisy’s Candles and Scents & 

Amy’s Soap Petals 
Dan & Lynn Brooks
Darlin’ Companion
Eklund Books
Ellen Howard Handmade
Engel & Volkers
Fight Scurvy - Drink Lemonade
Gabby’s Small Town Designs & 

Vermont Cozy
GMUHS Cheer Team - Snow 

Cones
GMUHS Class of 2025 - Fried 

Dough
GMUHS Class of 2026 - 

Popcorn, soda & water
GMUHS Class of 2027 - Mac & 

Cheese
GMUHS Class of 2028 - Baked 

Potatoes
GMUHS Class of 2029 - Walking 

Tacos
GMUHS Travel Cohort - Crepes
Grace & Miss Mouse Soaps 
Grandpa Jim’s
Green Blossom Painting
Hiz & Herz 
Katie Roberts - Nature Artist
Kevin Hart Photography
Kitunga Fashion
Lazy Cow - Ice Cream
Lee’s Bees
Letty’s Mexican Street Corn
Lyon Pond Studio
Mason House Pottery
Meyerhoff Gems

Naga Bakehouse
Nancy’s Fancies
Oh Hello Facepainting
Papa John’s Sugar Shack
Peabody Mountain Apiaries
Re-Imagined Birdhouses and 

More
Rising Forest Pottery
Same Sun of Vermont
SCRUMPH
Shaina Bernard
Shauna’s Bags
Skins by CAT 
Soijen
Soup 2 Nutz
Stella & Sol Sustainables
Stone Hearth Inn & Eatery
The Quilted Jardin
The Silver Spoon

Thompson Goat Farm
Treasured Turnings
Trinkets From Trees
Tulip Tree Turning
Vermont Firerocks
Vermont Journal - Coloring 

activity!
Vermont Macrame
Vermont Poster
Victoria’s Artisan Gifts
VT Covered Bridge Society
VT Red Barn Studio
Wander on Words
WillC / Debra Clingenpeel
Wisdom River Designs 
Wooden Creations
WOOL FM
Yosemite Engine Company / 

Chester Ambulance

SEPT. 16, 9-5   &   SEPT. 17, 9-4

THE VENDORS:
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Call Ron Patch at 802-374-0119

• Antiques
• Early Photographs
• Military: Helmets, 
  Flags, Uniforms, 
  Weapons, Daggers 
  and Bayonets

• Antique Clocks & 
  Clock Parts

• Guns
• Coins
• & More!

Buying:

CLASSIC EDGE
TITANIUM HDX

Mfr’s Rated Heat Output 

Capacity –
150,000-400,000 BTU/hr

Includes 25 Year Warranty

New England Outdoor Furnace
877 John Stark Highway • Newport, NH 03773

603-863-8818
neofnh.com

Take advantage of your summer with up to $4,000 tax credit!

Install a Classic Edge HDX or M255 PE model to claim up to a $4,000 

tax credit on your federal income taxes the year of installation.

Please contact Wes Smith for details

$4,000 TAX CREDIT

802-875-3295
framery@vermontel.net

197 Elm Street, Chester, VT 05143

Open During Chester Festival 

THE WILLIAMS RIVER GALLERY 
offers a variety of fine art to satisfy both the 
novice and experienced collector. The gallery 
focuses mainly on twentieth century American 
art and artists, specializing in the artwork of 
Andrew Wyeth, Eric Sloane, Frank McCarthy, 
Luigi Lucioni, James King Bonnar, and Asa 
Cheffetz.  

20% OFF FRAMED ARTWORK
Offer expires 09/30/23

info@davisandcompany.com  .  802-228-8811 

www.okemorealestate.com

PROUDLY SPONSORING 

THE VERMONT JOURNAL’S CRAFT BOOTH

Licensed Dental Hygienists Needed!

VT licensed dental hygienists needed for a rapidly growing general dentistry 
practice in Chester, Vermont. Qualified candidates will enjoy the benefits of 
a small high-end established practice in a brand new building with all the 

latest technology, and the freedom to carve out your own career path. Flexible 
schedule, paid vacation, holidays, continuing education, and 401k. We have a 

golden retriever therapy dog on site so you must love dogs! 

Generous sign on bonus available for commitment to two days per week or more.

Please send a cover letter and resume to info@drchristopherfauver.com, 
attention: office manager, or call 802-885-3191 for a confidential interview.

A hay maze keeps kids entertained.
PHOTO BY PADRAIC SCANLON

Vendors line the green. 
PHOTO PROVIDED

Pumpkin bowling is a fun attraction.
PHOTO PROVIDED

Burlap sack races.
PHOTO PROVIDED

Farm animals in the agriculture field.
PHOTO BY PADRAIC SCANLON

Live music throughout the weekend.
PHOTO BY PADRAIC SCANLON

SATURDAY, 9 A.M. – 5 P.M. 
10 a.m. – 12 p.m.: Dustin Marshall (Music, Info Booth)
10:30 a.m.: Ventriloquist (Chester Baptist Church)
11 a.m.: Sheepherding Demo (Ag. area)
11 a.m.: Cemetery Tour (by Cannon)
12 p.m.: Ventriloquist (Chester Baptist Church)
12:30–2:30 p.m.: Pete Downing (Music, Info Booth)
1 p.m.: Cemetery Tour (by Cannon)
1:30 p.m.: Ventriloquist (Chester Baptist Church)
3 p.m.: Cemetery Tour (by Cannon)

SUNDAY, 9 A.M. – 4 P.M. 
9–11 a.m.: Johnny O. (Ag. area)
10 a.m. – 12 p.m.: Brooks Hubbard (Music, Info Booth)
11a.m.: Cemetery Tour (by Cannon)
12 p.m.: Animal presentation from The Vermont Natural 

History Museum
12:15–1 p.m.: Chris Pallutto (Music, Info Booth)
1 p.m.: Cemetery Tour (by Cannon)
1 p.m.: Ventriloquist (Chester Baptist Church)
3 p.m.: Sheepherding Demo (Ag. area)
3 p.m.: Cemetery Tour (by Cannon)
2:15–4 p.m.: Red River North (Music, Info Booth)

THE EVENTS:

H H H H H H H H H H H H
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classifiedsLEGAL NOTICES

$150 for 13 Weeks • $250 for 26 Weeks • $400 for 52 Weeks

Art Crafts Gifts

GALLERY AT THE VAULT
Vermont State Craft Center

68 Main St., Springfield  802-885-7111

OPEN Wed. 11-5, Fri. 11-7, Sat. 11-5

VT Open Studio Weekend 9/30 12-2 Lynn VanNatta
  10/1 11:30-1:30 Ren Brammer

Flowers in Texture and Color with Julie Crabtree  10/7, 11-4

Raku Pottery with Andrew Berends 10/7 & 10/14, 1-5

Pet Portrait Workshop with Mindy Fisher 10/18, 2:30-5 

Still Life in Oil with David Gordon 10/21, 11-4:30

See galleryvault.org for workshop details and to register.
(10/25/23 - TFN - 13 )

Builders/Contractors

HAMMER FOR HIRE LLC
“Not just for bangin’ nails.”

We handle a variety of projects, from home repairs, restora-

tions on up to full renovations, and new construction too. Our 

clients can expect professionalism, proficiency, customer 

care, and quality. Call or email today at 802-376-3275 edwin.

mortensen@gmail.com. 

Follow us on Instagram @nedthehammer
(11/22/23 - 52)

PETER JORDAN CONSTRUCTION
Over 25 years of experience in all phases of construction. Fram-

ing, finish carpentry, custom showers and tile work, hardwood 

flooring, decks, and siding. Fully insured and registered with the 

State of Vermont. Lead Paint Certified. Located in Proctorsville. 

802-558-5267. 
(11/15/23 - 13)

NEW ENGLAND HOME

BUIDING AND REMODEL
802-779-3414 — Located in Weston, VT

Kitchens, Additions, and Remodels.  Finish Carpentry and Cabinet 

Work.  Property Maintenance. Fully Insured, Free Estimates. 

Like us on FACEBOOK and INSTAGRAM!

www.newenglandhomebuildingandremodel.com
(11/22/23 - 52)

Campground

CATON PLACE CAMPGROUND 
2419 EAST ROAD, CAVENDISH VERMONT

SEASONAL SITES AVAILABLE FOR 2024! REASONABLE RATES!

802-226-7767, Catonplacecamp@gmail.com. 

Full hook up sites, pull thru, and tent sites. Views of Okemo! Large 

Private Sites! 
(11/08/23 - 13)

Chiropractor

FOUR SEASONS CHIROPRACTIC, PC
Dr. Denise Natale 58 Parker Avenue, Proctorsville, VT 05153, 802-

226-7977 Hours: Tuesday 1pm-6pm, Wednesday, Thursday, Friday 

10am-6pm. 
(08/14/24 - TFN - 52)

Cleanouts 

A BARE CLEANING
We do cleanouts of every sort, small and large. One room to 

entire estates. Free estimates, fully insured, lots of references.  

Call Reg at 802-376-4159. 
(11/08/23 - 13)

Masonry

DRC STONE DESIGN
Specializing in all Stone Masonry Applications including ve-

neer, walls, patios, walkways. Fully insured. Free estimates. 

32 years experience. Contact Dan Field at 802-384-0122 or 

stoneart49@gmail.com or visit drcstonedesign.com. 
(11/22/23 - 13)

Okemo Valley TV

LOCAL PROGRAM HIGHLIGHTS THIS WEEK
• West River Weather Guy weekly & weekend forecasts
• John Specker in studio
• Gov. Scott Administration Press Conferences
• Pres. Coolidge Response to 1923 Japan Earthquake

Okemo Valley TV now has its own app on all of the main 
streaming platforms! Apple TV, Roku, Amazon Fire TV, Google 
Play, and mobile (iOS & Android)
(10/04/23 - TFN - 13)

TOWN OF CHARLESTOWN

FIRE FIGHTER AND 

RESCUE DEPARTMENT MEMBERS 

�e Charlestown Fire Department is seeking candidates for 
the positions of on call Fire Fighter and Rescue Department 
Members.  �e Charlestown Fire Department is a multi-haz-
ard department providing �re prevention, �re suppression, 
basic hazardous materials response, vehicle rescue and extri-
cation, basic rescue, and �rst response EMS services for the 
citizens of Charlestown New Hampshire. 

�e ideal candidate is a team player, self-motivated, hon-
est, trustworthy, and dedicated.  �ey will be committed to 
lifelong learning, will be safety conscious, and able to take 
constructive feedback and incorporate it into future activities.   

All candidates will need to have a valid driver’s license and 
will undergo a background check.   

�ere is a particular need for candidates that have the ability 
to respond to calls for service during daytime hours Monday 
through Friday.   

�ere is a preference for candidates interested in obtaining 
both Fire�ghting and EMS certi�cations. Candidates will be 
expected to be enrolled in either a Fire�ghter 1 course or an 
EMS course leading to certi�cation within 18 months of hire.   

Interested parties are encouraged to stop by the station to 
meet with members of the department and ask questions. 
Applications for employment are available at the town o�ce 
and on the Town Website at www.charlestown-nh.gov.

�e Town of Charlestown is an equal opportunity employer.

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 

v. MARCIA MAYOH, et al. 

Civil No. 2:23-cv-00103

NOTICE OF JUDICIAL SALE

In obedience to the Judgment Order, Decree of Foreclosure 
and Order for Judicial Sale dated August 10, 2023, and 
recorded in the Town of Chester, Vermont, for breach of the 
mortgage as stated therein, and for the purpose of foreclos-
ing the same, NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that on the 
19th day  of September, 2023 at 11:00 a.m., at the land and 
premises 178 Lovell Road, Chester, VT 05143, now known 
as 178 Richardson Road, Chester, VT 05143 the said real 
property and improvements thereon, as further described 
in said mortgage (the “Property”), will be auctioned, “AS IS, 
WHERE IS” with no representations or warranties, express 
or implied, of any kind, subject to all superior liens, if any, to 
the highest and best bidder for cash.  

�e legal description of the property foreclosed upon can be 
found in the mortgage �led in the Town of Chester Land Re-
cords and all deeds and instruments of record.  �e physical 
address of the property is 178 Richardson Road, Chester, VT 
05143.

�e mortgagors are entitled to redeem the property at any 
time prior to the auction by paying the full amount due 
under the Judgment Order and Decree of Foreclosure, 
including the costs and expenses of auction.

An OPEN HOUSE will be held at the property on �ursday, 
August 31, 2023, between 11:00 a.m. and 1:00 p.m.

�e United States reserves the right to cancel or postpone 

the auction at any time.

For a written copy of the (1) Decree of Foreclosure which 
contains the terms and conditions of said auction, and (2) 
the purchase agreement, contact Tyler Hirchak.

Tyler Hirchak, �omas Hirchak Company, 1-800-634-

7653, www.THCAuction.com

�e Town of Londonderry is hiring for a newly created 
Mountain Towns Recreation Director position. �e MTRD 
will be responsible for administering youth sports programs, 
overseeing Londonderry’s four town parks, and expanding rec-
reational opportunities for all residents of the Mountain Towns. 
�is position manages, directs, and provides leadership for the 
administration, �nances, and e�cient operation of all aspects 
of current and future recreation programs and Londonderry’s 
Parks.  We are seeking an individual who is highly motivated, 
detail oriented, has initiative, excellent communication skills, 
is able to e�ectively collaborate and coordinate with other 
agencies and programs. Previous job experience or education-
al background preferred. Full time, salary with bene�ts. �e 
application period will be 9/10/23-10/1/23. Background check 
and �ngerprinting is required if hired. To apply, please submit 
a cover letter and job application (resume is optional) to town-
clerk@londonderryvt.org or in person/by mail to Londonderry 
Town Clerk 100 Old School Street South Londonderry, VT 
05155. Job description and application can be found at www.
londonderryvt.org.

CHESTER HIGHWAY BRIDGE PROJECT

FEDERAL AID PROJECT NUMBER BO 1442 (39)

On September 13, 2023, the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA), cooperating with 
the Vermont Agency of Transportation (VTrans) and the Town of Chester (Town), will 
release for public review a dra� Environmental Assessment (EA) pursuant to the National 
Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) for the proposed Town of Chester Highway Bridge Project 
(Project). �e Public comment period will be open from September 13, 2023, until October 
13, 2023.

�e purpose of the Project is to address the structural and functional de�ciencies of two 
Town-owned bridges spanning the Williams River in Chester (the �ompson Road Bridge 
and the Jewett Road Bridge, respectively); and to address safety concerns at the intersections 
of these two roads with Vermont Route 103 (VT 103).

�e Project proposes the construction of one new bridge situated between the current 
�ompson Road Bridge (TH 18, Bridge 62) and Jewett Road Bridge (TH 78, Bridge 72), both 
of which are undersized and do not comply with current design codes. �e new bridge will be 
a two-lane structure measuring approximately 75 feet long and 30 feet wide.

�e Project is being funded by the FHWA through its Federal-aid highway Program. As 
a Federally-funded Project, the EA is being made available pursuant to FHWA regulations 
implementing NEPA, which can be found at 23 CFR 771.

�e EA contains information on the purpose and need for the proposed project; the range 
of alternatives considered; and an evaluation of the environmental consequences of the 
Proposed Action, including its direct e�ects, indirect e�ects, and cumulative impacts. �e EA 
and its associated exhibits may be viewed at the Vermont Agency of Transportation webpage: 

https://outside.vermont.gov/agency/vtrans/external/Projects/Structures/12j616
A hard copy is available for review at the Chester Town Clerk’s O�ce at 556 Elm St, Ches-

ter, VT. 
A public hearing on the EA is scheduled for September 28, 2023, at the Town Hall Second 

Floor Meeting Room, 556 Elm Street, Chester, VT. A link to participate in this hearing via 
Zoom videoconference is available on the Town of Chester website home page at https://
www.chestervt.gov/. An informational session will be held before the start of the formal 
hearing from 5:00 PM to 6:00 PM, with the hearing called to order at 6:30 PM. �e hearing 
will conclude at 8:00 PM. At the informational session, Project plans and information will be 
available for viewing and the project team will be available to answer questions. Written and 
verbal comments will be accepted at the public hearing.

Your feedback and support are vital as we move forward with this project. �e FHWA 
encourages all interested parties to provide comments concerning the scope and content 
of the EA. Comments should be as speci�c as possible and address the analysis of potential 
environmental impacts, the adequacy of the Proposed Action or merits of alternatives, and 
the mitigation being considered. Reviewers should organize their participation so that it is 
meaningful and makes the Agency aware of the reviewer’s interests and concerns using quo-
tations and other speci�c references to the text of the EA and related documents. Comments 
may be presented verbally at the public hearing, or may be submitted in writing until October 
13, 2023, to:
 
Elizabeth Shipley
Environmental and ROW Program Manager
Federal Highway Administration, Vermont Division
Federal Building, Suite 216
87 State Street
Montpelier, VT 05602
Elizabeth.Shipley@DOT.gov

Vanasse Hangen Brustlin, Inc. (VHB) of South Burlington, VT is the engineering and 
environmental services �rm working with VTrans and the Town of Chester on the environ-
mental permitting and design development for the Project. An overview of the Project will 
be provided at the hearing and representatives from VTrans will be present to receive public 
comments.   

Inquiries should be directed to: 
weathers�eld.gop@gmail.com

BUYING/
SELLING
BUYING-SELLING Coins, Paper 
Money, Vintage Sports-Postcards, 
Comics. See our displays at AN-
TIQUE CENTERS in Chester and 
Quechee. Open 7 Days. 802-
379-2353. House calls available. 

GUNS 
WANTED
REGION – Guns wanted. Hand-
guns, rifles, or shotguns. Top 
prices paid. Call Ray at 802-775-
2859 or 802-236-7213. 

HELP WANTED
Seeking a Psychometric Techni-
cian and a Mental Health Clini-
cian to administer psychological 
and neuropsychological tests 
and provide psychotherapeutic 
services at Twin State Psychologi-
cal Services. Send Resume and 
References to: Twin State Psycho-
logical Services, P.O. Box 2003, 
Springfield, VT 05156. Providing 
Excellent Services with Compas-
sion for over 40 years. 

Full Time Nurse Opening at Gill 
Odd Fellows Home, 8 Gill Terrace, 
Ludlow, VT 05149. Contact Janu-
ary Reichert at 802-228-6860  or 
jreichert@gofhvt.net. EOE. 

Seeking an individual to assist 
with prep and cooking a wide 
variety of food for bi-monthly 
Community Meal luncheons. 
Qualifications: Pride in cooking 
healthy and appetizing meals. As-
sist with menu planning, maintain 
hygiene standards, follow food 
sanitation practices and willing to 
become ServSafe certified. Ability 
to work in a team environment 
and possess good communication 
skills. Position is part time/or as 
needed. Average 8-10 hours 
monthly. Contact: Krey Kellington, 
Black River Good Neighbor Ser-
vices, 802-228-3663, Mon-Fri, 
10 a.m. – 3 p.m. 

Are you a dedicated, responsible, 
and passionate person who is 
looking to contribute to a vital 
business for the community and 
visitors to the area? Would you 
be excited to be part of the newly 
designated Village Center of 
Plymouth? After a closure of 11 
years, and a long renovation, 
Chloe’s Market, formerly known 
as the Plymouth Country Store, 
will be back in business. The 
Store Manager is searching for 
outgoing, customer centric per-
sonnel to be a part of an amazing 
reinvention of soon to be busy 
business. Applicants must be over 
18 years of age (due to wine and 
beer license), have a passion for 
dealing with daily operations of 
a country market, be innovative, 
outgoing, and dependable. All 
applicants will be required to 
go through an application and 
interview process. Salaries will 
be commensurate with experi-
ence. Come join a fun team that 
is gearing up for success. If you 
are interested, please ask for an 
application and one will be sent. 
You can send inquiries for jobs to 
chloesmarketvt@gmail.com. 

SNOW 
PLOWING
LUDLOW, Vt. – Snowplowing and 
sanding, Ludlow area, residential 

only. Reasonable rates. Contact 
SK Logging at 802-384-0313. 

YARD SALE
ROCKINGHAM, Vt. – Garage/

Yard Sale, 1810 Brockways Mills 
Road, Sept. 15, 16, 17, 9 am to 
3 pm. Glassware, China, Toys, 
Bottles, Tools, Antiques, Stuff and 
Junk. 

Huge ongoing yard sale at the 
Evens residence at 662 Moriglioni 

Road in Cavendish. Everything 
must go – pricing is flexible. 

ournal

hopper

Like us on 

Facebook!
@VermontJournal
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calendar CHURCH SERVICES

✓ DEPENDABLE       ✓ RESPONSIBLE      ✓ TEAM PLAYER

Experience working on repair and service of medium 

to heavy duty 昀氀eet vehicles required. Duties include 
servicing the company 昀氀eet as well as our customers 
and employees vehicles. 2 years experience or 
vocational mechanic training preferred. Compensation 
based on experience. Extensive bene昀椀ts package and 
supportive work environment. Bellows Falls VT

JOIN OUR TEAM
AUTOMOTIVE/DIESEL MECHANIC

3rd Generation Family Business Since 1941

WWW.COTAOIL.COM       802-463-0000

adver琀椀sing@THCAuc琀椀on.com

Vermont Journal 
Class:
1C = 1.5278” wide (NEW 2022)
2C = 3.2222” wide (NEW 2022)

1C = 1.7361” wide
2C = 3.6389” wide
Deadline Friday noon for Wed. publica琀椀on.

NAME OF FILE:  09062023_VJ
DATE(S) TO RUN: 09/06/2023

EMAIL TO: ads@vermontjournal.com

SECTION: Real Estate
PO# 252277

THCAuction.com • 800-634-SOLD

USA Foreclosure: 
3BR/2BA Farmhouse on 40± Acres

178 RICHARDSON RD, CHESTER, VT. Great parcel with lots of poten琀椀al - large 
open 昀椀elds, woods, and a pond. House in need of light renova琀椀on & moderniza琀椀on. 
Gorgeous wood 昀椀replace in the center, with cathedral ceilings! Secluded  
loca琀椀on just o昀昀 of VT 11 and centered between Chester and Londonderry.

LIVE AUCTION: TUESDAY, SEPT. 19 @ 11AM

Register & Inspect from 10AM Day of Auc琀椀on

At Brattleboro Hearing Center your  

hearing healthcare is our top priority.

Our Doctors of Audiology keep up with the

latest technology and our research-driven

practices provide the best possible outcomes

in the treatment of hearing loss. We’re proud

to o�er personalized, patient-centered care.

We look forward to hearing from you!
Brattleboro, VT • 802-254-3922

Swanzey, NH • 603-354-3325
Green昀椀eld, MA • 413-773-5119

www.BrattleboroHearing.com

Whitney Blake is continually growing and looking 
for associates to join our team. Check us out!

We have currently have the following opportunities:

Full-Time Machine Operator 1st and 2nd shi�

Part-Time Assembly Operator

Part-Time Coiler/Assembler

To apply, send resume to humanresources@wblake.com

9 Lovell Drive, Bellows Falls, VT  05101
https://wblake.com/company/careers/

BROOKVIEW APARTMENTS
Bugbee Street, White River Junction, VT

Accepting Applications for

2 Bedroom Units

Utilities, snow, trash removal included. Laundry 

facility on premises for tenant use only. 

USDA guidelines do apply

Call or Write to:

THM Property Management

129 Lincoln Ave.

Manchester Center, VT 05255

802-362-4663   or   802-367-5251

Hearing Impaired 1-800-545-1833 ext. 326

READSBORO APARTMENTS
430 Tunnel St., Readsboro, VT

One-Bedroom Units Available

The Readsboro Apartments are designed for individuals 

62 years or older, handicapped/disabled of any age. 

Rent is based on 30% of your monthly-adjusted income. 

Monthly rent includes heat, electric, water, sewer, 

snow/trash removal, and maintenance. Off-street 

parking and on-site mail delivery are available.

Income Limits Apply

On the Moover bus route

Call for more information

THM Property Management

129 Lincoln Ave.

Manchester Center, VT 05255

802-367-5251

Hearing Impaired 1-800-545-1833 ext. 326

BELLOWS FALLS
Rockingham Meeting House, 11 Meeting House Rd.
Pastor Rich O’Donnell of the First Congregational Church 
of Westminster, and Pastor Matthew Nelson-Rogalski 
of the United Church in Bellows Falls, along with their 
congregations, invite all to a combined Sunday Service 
at the Rockingham Meeting House on Sept 17, at 10 
a.m. All are welcome to attend.

CHESTER, VT.
First Universalist Parish of Chester, Route 103 North
On Sunday, Sept. 17, come hear about a man of faith, 
and one who was searching in a sermon titled “Music 
and Faith.” In these difficult and scary times, our faith 
might be buried deep, hard to reach. Let’s hear how 
others do it. Rev. Lisa Kirk comes from a Roman Catholic 
Background, and is ever grateful for her learning about 
faith through the devotion of her elders regarding their 
religious convictions. Although those convictions were 
never shared, strength in faith was. She serves as pulpit 
supply in several pulpits in Massachusetts, Connecticut, 
and Vermont, and as a prison chaplain for a man she’s 
been seeing for seven years. She works as a part-time 
hospice chaplain. Lisa has volunteered in ministry for 
the homeless, and as a soup kitchen cook. She lives in 
Townsend, Mass., with her housemate and friend, and 
their three cats Sam, Elly, and Brady. Join in person, or 
contact chestervtuu@gmail.com for a Zoom link.

SEPT. 16 –
SPRINGFIELD, Vt. – The 
Springfield United Methodist 
Church is having its Fall 
Rummage Sale on Saturday, 
Sept. 16, from 9 a.m. – 2 
p.m., at 10 Valley Street. 
There will be many great 
items available, as well as 
coffee and donuts for sale. 
Everyone is welcome.

SEPT. 17 –
CHARLESTOWN, N.H. – 
Lynne Fisk will present 
“The History of the 
Congregational Church” 
on Sunday, Sept. 17, at 2 
p.m., at the Charlestown 
Congregational Church, 
71 Main St. This will be 
an informative historical 

tour of the church, with 
refreshments to be served 
in the Pine Room following 
the tour.

SAXTONS RIVER, Vt. – 
Community members are 
invited to a gather for a 
free covered dish supper 
on Sunday, Sept. 17, at 
5 p.m., at the community 
building at 24 Main St. The 
supper is sponsored by 24 
Main, Inc., the nonprofit 
formed after the closing of 
Christ’s Church. A variety 
of casseroles, breads, and 
desserts will be available 
for all diets. Entrance to the 
building is through the rear 
door off River Street.

SEPT. 23 –
WEATHERSFIELD, Vt. – 
There will be a Community 
Contra Dance and Social 
held at the Weathersfield 
Center Meetinghouse, 2579 
Weathersfield Center Rd., 
on Sept. 23, from 6:30-
9:30 p.m. Parking is in 
the field across from the 
meetinghouse. Caller Mary 
Wesley will guide everyone 
through the dances, and live 
music will be provided by 
Naomi Morse (fiddle) and 
Amy Englesberg (piano). No 
special clothing, footwear, 
or experience is required. 
There will be potluck 
snacks and dessert after 
the dancing. Feel free to 
bring simple finger food to 
share, as well as beer, wine, 
seltzer, or other beverage. 
Children and family tickets 
are discounted.

SEPT. 25 –
LUDLOW, Vt. – The Black 
River Valley Senior Center, 
10 High St., will host Bingo 
on Sept. 25, from 1-3 p.m. 
This event is free, and cash 
prizes will be awarded, 
as well as a door prize. 
Everyone is welcome. 
Refreshments will be served. 
For more information, call 
802-228-7421.

LUDLOW, Vt. – The 
American Red Cross will 
hold a blood drive on 
Monday, Sept. 25, from 
12-5:30 p.m., at the Ludlow 
American Legion. Call 
100-RED-CROSS to make 
an appointment.

SEPT. 29 –
BELLOWS FALLS, Vt. – The 
2023 Terrier Hall of Fame 
Induction Ceremony will be 
held at the American Legion, 
42 Rockingham Road on 
Sept. 29, starting at 6 p.m. 
Come celebrate the 2023 
inductees: Stanley Budzik, 
William Burton, Brent 
Lisai, Mary Lou Massucco, 
and Edward Vancor. 
Refreshments will be served. 
Reserve your spot now by 
emailing kim.wilkinson@
wnesu.com. 

SUNDAYS –
BELLOWS FALLS, Vt. – 
Bellows Falls Loyal Order 
of Moose will be hosting 
a community breakfast on 
the first and third Sunday 
of every month downstairs 
at the Bellows Falls Moose 
Lodge, 59 Westminster St. 
in Bellows Falls, from 8–10 
a.m. All you can eat for a 
minimal cost.

MONDAYS –
BELLOWS FALLS, Vt. – Free 
Tobacco Quit class led by 
Sarah Doyle, Mondays, 
from 6-7 p.m., at Parks 
Place, 44 School St. Ext., 
Bellows Falls. Dinner 
included. Call or text Sarah 
at 802-289-0045 or email 
sdoyle@springfieldmed.org.

BELLOWS FALLS, Vt. – 
Overeaters Anonymous 
12-Step Recovery Program 
is Mondays, from 7-8 p.m., 
at Parks Place, 44 School 
St. Ext. in Bellows Falls. The 
program is free. For more 

information go to www.
oa.org.

WALPOLE, N.H. – Meeting 
of Alcoholics Anonymous on 
Mondays at 6:30 p.m. in St. 
John’s Parish Hall, Walpole.

TUESDAYS –
BELLOWS FALLS, Vt. – 
Come check out TOPS – 
Take Off Pounds Sensibly. 
We are a nonjudgmental, 
affordable, and supportive 
weight loss group. The 
first visit is free. We are 
taking Covid precautions 
so a mask is required while 
attending the meeting. All 
are welcome; youth must 
be at least 9 to attend and 
have parental permission. 
Meetings are every Tuesday 
at 25 Cherry Hill in Bellows 
Falls. Weigh-ins start at 
5:45 p.m. 

CHESTER, Vt. – Bone 
Builders Class in Chester 
every Tuesday, from 10-11 
a.m. Classes will be held in 
the First Universalist Parish 
of Chester community room. 
Classes are free and open 
to all. Drop-in class, no 
registration needed. For 
details, contact Barbara at 
bwquilter1778@gmail.com.

WEDNESDAYS –
CHESTER, Vt. – Knitting with 
Friends at Six Loose Ladies 
on the Chester Common, 
Wednesdays, from 10 a.m. 
to noon.

THURSDAYS –
N. SPRINGFIELD, Vt. – 
Support group for parents 
of pregnancy and infant 
loss on the first Thursday of 
the month, from 6-7 p.m., 

at Springfield Area Parent 
Child Center, 6 Main Street 
in North Springfield. For 
details or to register, email 
dominiquer@sapcc-vt.org 
or call 802-886-5242 ext. 
258.

WALPOLE, N.H. – 
Alcoholics Anonymous 
women’s meeting, a 
12-step recovery program 
for women who have a 
desire to stop drinking, is 
happening every Thursday 
at 6 p.m. at the St. John’s 
Episcopal Church at the 
corner of Westminster and 
Elm streets in Walpole, N.H. 
For more information, call 
Viva at 802-732-8330.

PROCTORSVILLE, Vt. – On 
Thursdays at 6 p.m., join 
Lori Wright for a yoga class. 
Contact Lori Wright at 603-
401-8123 or visit www.
dgbodyworks.com for more 
information. Private classes 
are available. 

GRAFTON, Vt. – A free 
playgroup for children from 
newborns to age 5 will be 
held at Grafton Elementary 
School on Thursday 
mornings, from 9:30-10:30 
a.m. Activities will include 
songs, games, and arts and 
crafts. Contact Heather with 
any questions at 802-843-
4792.

FRIDAYS –
BELLOWS FALLS, Vt. – On 
Fridays from 11 a.m. – 12 
p.m., John Bohannon will 
teach Tai Chi and Qi Gong 
at the Rockingham Library in 
Bellows Falls, Vt. No special 
equipment or clothing is 
required.
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CONCORD, N.H. – Mary 

Barber, 76, died on Aug. 31, 

2023, at her home in Concord, 

N.H., after a courageous battle 

with a terminal illness. She had 

the love of her life, Clark, by her 

side. Mary was born on Aug. 

15, 1947, and raised in Bellows 

Falls, Vt. She lived in the Bellows 

Falls area until she moved to 

Concord, N.H., at the age of 68. 

She is survived by her husband 

of 42 years Clark Barber. After 

having their first date when she 

was 16 years old, they were re-

united later in life, and married 

in 1981. Mary is also survived 

by her daughters Cheryl Reed 

Niyangoda (Sujith) of Norwell, 

Mass., and Tammy Armstrong 

(Jon) of Rockingham, Vt.; step 

daughters Heidi Barber of 

Marshfield, Mass., and Shelly 

Barber of Greensboro, N.C.; 

grandchildren Daniel Arm-

strong (Samantha), Christopher 

Armstrong (Olivia), Ethan and 

Emilia Niyangoda, and Garrett 

Walker; and many nieces and 

nephews. She was also blessed 

to have spent time with her two 

great-granddaughters Elanor 

and Lydia, and learned of a great 

grandson to be.

  A graduate of Bellows Falls 

High School, Mary held a bach-

elor’s degree from Vermont 

College of Norwich University, 

and an associate’s degree from 

the Community College of 

Vermont. She was a passionate 

teacher of reading, and held a 

Reading Recovery Certification 

from the University of Vermont. 

She taught reading to elemen-

tary school children during her 

30 years of teaching for both the 

Westminster and Windsor ele-

mentary schools. She was proud 

to have been listed in the publi-

cation “Who’s Who of American 

Teachers” in 1998, 2004, and 

2005.

  Prior to her teaching career, 

Mary was a reporter for the 

Brattleboro Reformer, the Eagle 

Times of Claremont, N.H., the 

Rutland Herald, and the Bel-

lows Falls News Review. She also 

worked as an on-air reporter for 

the WBFL radio station, and 

produced her own weekly news 

show, “The Rockingham Board-

walk,” for the local FACT TV 

station.

  Along with her fierce love of, 

and dedication to, her family, 

Mary was a lifelong fan of the 

Boston Red Sox. She also com-

mitted countless hours to her 

community. Some examples of 

her service include her many 

years as a Vermont Justice of the 

Peace in Rockingham, her mem-

bership in the Elks Post 1619, 

volunteering as a poll worker for 

many elections, and serving on 

the Rockingham School Board 

and Windham Northeast Super-

visory Union School Board.

  Mary was predeceased by 

her parents Emma (Baldasaro) 

and Stanley Marino Sr., her sis-

ter Rosemarie Shaughnessy, her 

brother Joseph Marino, and an 

older brother who died at birth. 

She is survived by Stanley Ma-

rino Jr. of Keene, N.H.

  There will be a Celebration of 

Life at the Loyal Order of Moose 

Lodge at 59 Westminster Street, 

Bellows Falls, Vt., on Saturday, 

Nov. 25, where people can drop 

in from 1-4 p.m., to remember 

and honor Mary with family 

and friends. A Facebook invite 

will follow, and R.S.V.P.s will be 

much appreciated.

  Contributions in honor of 

Mary’s memory can be made 

through a children’s book dona-

tion in her name to the Rock-

ingham Children’s Library, or a 

local children’s library of your 

choice, or to Grace Episcopal 

Church, 30 Eastman Street, 

Concord, NH 03301.

  Arrangements have been en-

trusted to the care of the Fenton 

and Hennessey Funeral Home, 

55 Westminster Street in Bel-

lows Falls, Vt.  

Mary Barber, 1947-2023.
PHOTO PROVIDED

ATLANTIC CITY, N.J. – 

Kassandra Ann Beebe, 34, 

passed away on July 15, 2023, 

in Atlantic City, N.J.

  She was born on Aug. 4, 1989, 

in Lebanon, N.H., to Robert L. 

Beebe and Irene (Crate) Le-

nord.

  She is survived by her parents 

Robert and Irene; her two chil-

dren Kayanna Kelley and Brolly 

Johnson; her siblings Sarah 

Danek, Duane Beebe, and 

Kendra Rezende; her grand-

mother Ann Cook; her aunts 

and uncles on her father’s side 

Jean and Bill Holt, Shirley Bee-

be, Pauline and Dale Rheaume, 

and Loreen Parker; her aunts 

and uncles on her mother’s side 

Eric Crate, Roberta Laclair, Lyle 

Edwards, Louis Edwards, and 

Anita Towne.

  She was predeceased by her 

paternal grandparents Robert 

and Elizabeth Beebe, and by 

her maternal grandfather Alex-

ander Crate.

  A celebration of Kassandra’s 

life will be held on Sept. 24, at 

Knapp Pond in Cavendish, Vt., 

at 2 p.m.

Kassandra Beebe, 1989-2023.
PHOTO PROVIDED

BELLOWS FALLS, Vt. – 

With his beloved “grand dog” 

Cash by his side, Chris was 

called home to be reunited with 

his father and many other loved 

ones on Sept. 1, 2023.

  Chris was the kind of man 

you’d meet and instantly love. 

He had a way with animals that 

absolutely no one understood. 

He enjoyed anything to do with 

the outdoors, especially hunt-

ing in the woods of the North-

east Kingdom. He was a jack-

of-all-trades, and was always 

there to give the shirt off his 

back to anyone in need.

  Chris was just shy of reach-

ing 30 years of employment at 

Temple Plumbing and Heating 

in Putney.

  Above all, his three children 

were his pride and joy.

  Chris is survived by his 

mother Gail Coburn; sister Deb 

(John) Davey; daughters Kayla 

Coburn and Kori Coburn (Eric 

Laurendeau); son Colton Co-

burn; stepchildren Kori (Alex) 

Jameson, Erelyn Griffin, and 

Sean Griffin; expected grand-

son Griffin Jameson; grand 

dogs Cash, Bane, Harper, and 

Jasper; as well as many nieces, 

nephews, and great-nephews.

  Chris was predeceased by his 

father David Coburn

  A Celebration of Life will 

held at a later date, and burial 

will be private in Houghtonville 

Cemetery. 

  In lieu of flowers, donations 

may be made to the Coburn 

Memorial Fund at any 802 

Credit Union.

  Arrangements have been en-

trusted to the care of the Fenton 

and Hennessey Funeral Home, 

55 Westminster Street, Bellows 

Falls, Vt.

Christopher Coburn, 1966-2023.
PHOTO PROVIDED

SAXTONS RIVER, Vt. – 

Robert J. Hewitt, 84, of Sax-

tons River, Vt., passed away on 

Wednesday, Sept. 6, 2023, sur-

rounded by his family. He was 

born on April 20, 1939, in Lu-

zerne, Pa., to Ernest and Ger-

aldine (Grabsky) Hewitt. He 

married Jacqueline Jenkins on 

August 25, 1961, in Luzerne, 

and they remained together 

until her passing in May 2017.

  Bob graduated from Lu-

zerne High School, and went 

on to receive his teaching de-

gree from Wilkes University in 

Wilkes-Barre, Pa. After earn-

ing his degree, he taught high 

school in New Jersey, while 

also performing research at 

the pharmaceutical company 

Squibb, with the team that de-

veloped synthetic penicillin.

  In 1968, he moved the 

family to Vermont, where he 

continued teaching science 

and photography at Vermont 

Academy, retiring in 2001. Bob 

spent his retirement years per-

fecting his self-taught wood-

working skills, attending craft 

fairs in southern Vermont, and 

was always willing to strike up 

a conversation.

  Affectionately known as 

“Doc,” he is survived by his 

three children and their fami-

lies: Robert (Pamela) Hewitt of 

North Haven, Conn., Charles 

(Laura) Hewitt of Bellows 

Falls, Vt., and Patricia (James) 

Rumrill of Ludlow, Vt. He is 

also survived by six grand-

children, three great grand-

children, and three nieces and 

nephews.

  Bob was predeceased by 

his parents and his wife of 56 

years, Jacqueline. A private 

service will be held at a later 

date. Memorial donations may 

be made in Bob’s name to the 

Rockingham Free Public Li-

brary, 65 Westminster Street, 

Bellows Falls, Vt., 05101.

  Arrangements are entrust-

ed to the care of Fenton and 

Hennessey Funeral Home, 55 

Westminster Street in Bellows 

Falls, Vt.

Robert Hewitt, 1961-2023.
PHOTO PROVIDED

SPRINGFIELD, Vt. – Nora 

Mae (Breen) Hunter of Spring-

field, Vt., passed away on Sept. 

7, after a long battle with Par-

kinson’s disease. She was born 

on Nov. 30, 1946, in Ben-

nington, Vt., the daughter of 

Charles and Luella (Young) 

Breen. She spent her youth at 

the family home in Shaftsbury, 

Vt., and attended North Ben-

nington High School (Class 

of 1965), and St. Joseph’s Busi-

ness College in Bennington.

  On Jan. 28, 1967, she mar-

ried John Hunter of North 

Bennington, and moved to 

Springfield to start a fam-

ily. Nora worked briefly in 

the public sector, but decided 

to start her own business as a 

child daycare provider. Her 

location on a dead-end dirt 

road in North Springfield was 

ideal for this enterprise. She 

has “raised” many local youths 

over her 35 years in business, 

and has received heartfelt 

greetings from her former 

charges whenever a chance 

meeting took place.

  Her great love of motorcy-

cling with her husband took 

her far and wide, including 

rallies at Americade, Laconia, 

Mid-Ohio, Daytona Beach, 

and Sturgis. Their travels took 

them to destinations to the 

east like Prince Edward Island 

and Nova Scotia; to the west 

to Yellowstone National Park, 

and Custer’s Battlefield; south 

to Georgia and Alabama; 

north to Quebec and Ontario. 

In all, probably 500,000 miles 

over her riding career.

  She leaves behind two 

brothers Paul and Michael; 

sister Valerie; her husband 

John; her three children, Ja-

nine of Springfield, Vt., Jean of 

Wilbraham, Mass. and Jon of 

Tiverton, R.I.; and six grand-

children.

  The family would like to ac-

knowledge the excellent love 

and care Nora received at the 

Gill Home in Ludlow. Their 

staff is first rate and appreci-

ated.

  Friends may call at the Davis 

Memorial Chapel on Thurs-

day, Sept. 14, from 1-3 p.m. A 

Celebration of Life for Nora 

will be held from 4-6 at The 

Fullerton Inn in Chester, Vt.

Nora Hunter, 1946-2023.
PHOTO PROVIDED

SPRINGFIELD, Vt. – Phyl-

lis Kenerson Kathan, 95, died 

peacefully in Springfield, Vt., on 

Aug. 26, 2023. Born on June 2, 

1928, in Lynn, Mass., Phyllis was 

the daughter of the late Myron 

and Nellie (Stockwell) Kener-

son, and sister of the late Muriel 

Kenerson Cassidy.

  Phyllis married the late Rob-

ert E. Kathan in 1947, and they 

had four children. After 22 years 

of marriage, they divorced, and 

Phyllis rose to the challenge of 

being a single mom.

  Phyllis was a staunch Ver-

monter who spoke of the com-

plexities of winter and the beauty 

of nature. She loved living in the 

country, and lived on South Hill 

in Ludlow for over 30 years. Af-

ter a fall, she moved to an apart-

ment at Christopher Heights 

Assisted Living Community in 

Belchertown, Mass. Three years 

later, when she needed nursing 

care, she returned to Ludlow to 

live at Gill Odd Fellows Home.

  Phyllis loved spending time 

with family and friends, as well 

as her rescue dogs. She enjoyed 

nature, country music, playing 

the piano, reading, and doing 

crafts. She also enjoyed going 

to soccer and hockey games, 

as well as school events and 

dance recitals. Phyllis loved to 

travel with family and long-time 

friend Albert Surrette of Wester-

ville, Ohio, enjoying such places 

as Florida, Tennessee, West Vir-

ginia, Nova Scotia, Maine, Cape 

Cod, and the Adirondacks.

  Phyllis was a member of the 

United Church of Ludlow, and 

also attended Hope United 

Methodist Church in Belcher-

town, Mass. She was a lifetime 

member of the Order of the 

Eastern Star, Mizpah Chapter 

#40, as well as a member of the 

American Legion Auxiliary 

Unit 36.

  Phyllis worked for the State 

of Vermont as a secretary at the 

Department of Social Services 

and the Department of Voca-

tional Rehabilitation in Spring-

field, Vt. Upon retirement, she 

dedicated her time to enjoying 

her grandchildren.

  Phyllis is the loving mother of 

the late Robert (Buster) Kathan 

of Ludlow, Vt., Gregory Kathan 

and his wife Christine of St. Pe-

tersburg, Fla., Michelle Stinson 

and her husband Scott of Lud-

low, Vt., and Cindy Murray and 

her husband Doug of Belcher-

town, Mass. She is the loving 

grandmother of Shannon Ka-

than, Tyler Kathan, Carson Ka-

than, Morgan Kathan, Marissa 

Stinson, Dylan Stinson, the late 

Erin Stinson, and Brielle Mur-

ray; and great-grandmother of 

Cameron Bamforth.

  Phyllis was a strong, kind, 

and loving woman, who will be 

deeply missed.

Services for Phyllis Kathan will 

be held at Davis Memorial Cha-

pel, 99 Summer Street, Spring-

field, Vt. Relatives and friends 

are respectfully invited to call-

ing hours on Thursday, Sept. 

21, from 5-7 p.m., and funeral 

service on Friday, Sept. 22, at 1 

p.m. Committal service will fol-

low at Pleasant View Cemetery 

on High Street in Ludlow, and a 

gathering at the American Le-

gion Post 36, Main Street, Lud-

low.

  In lieu of flowers, gifts of re-

membrance can be made to 

the Black River Senior Center 

Meals on Wheels program, or to 

the American Legion Auxiliary 

Unit 36.

Phyllis Kathan, 1928-2023.
PHOTO PROVIDED

CONCORD, N.H. – Paul W. 

Martel, 87, of Concord, N.H., 

and formerly of Marblehead 

and Boston, Mass., passed 

away peacefully on Sept. 7, 

2023, surrounded by his loving 

family. Paul was born in Win-

ooski, Vt., in 1935, to the late 

Marie Lawrence and Armand 

J. Martel.

  Paul was raised in Ludlow, 

Vt., and was a proud graduate 

of Boston College. After com-

missioning, he served in the 

U.S. Navy, where he travelled 

the world. He returned to Bos-

ton, where he began a life-long 

career in financial services.

  Paul is survived by his part-

ner Sally S. Hatch, his daughter 

Joanna Spicer Marvin and hus-

band James Marvin of Brook-

line, Mass., and daughter Ma-

rie Lawrence Martel and wife 

Erika Eberhart of Honolulu, 

Hawaii. He is also survived 

by his loving granddaughter 

Charlotte Marie Marvin.

  He was preceded in death by 

his sister Ann Marie Diamond 

of Cheshire, Conn. Paul also 

leaves his nieces Kelly Dia-

mond, Kerrin Diamond Cole 

(Robert Cole), and Shannon 

Spicer; nephews Bruce Dia-

mond, Jack Diamond (Margot 

Diamond), Sean Spicer (Re-

becca Spicer), and Ryan Spicer 

(Emma Spicer); and several 

great nieces and nephews, as 

well as many loving friends 

and relatives in Ludlow, Vt., 

and Lake Placid, N.Y.

  Calling hours will be held on 

Friday, Sept. 15, 2023, from 6-8 

p.m., at Davis Memorial Cha-

pel, 99 Summer Street, Spring-

field, Vt. A Catholic Mass will 

be held on Saturday, Sept. 16, 

2023, at 11 a.m., at the Church 

of the Annunciation, 7 Depot 

Street, Ludlow, Vt. Burial to 

follow at the Pleasant View 

Cemetery. Reception to follow.

Paul Martel, 1935-2023.
PHOTO PROVIDED
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CONTACTS: 
Suzanne Burge, Senior Solutions: 802-822-0498, Sburge@seniorsolutionsvt.org
Teagen Kosut, Bellows Falls Area Senior Center, 802-463-3907, bfasc@sover.net

Julie Cermola, Parks Place Community Resource Center, 802-463-9927, Julie@ParksPlaceVermont.com

SPONSORED BY:

FRIDAY, SEPTEMBER 22, 2023

11AM TO 2PM

Waypoint Center, 17 Depot Street, Bellows Falls 

FREE BBQ BY TRIO

EXHIBITORS AND ACTIVITIES:
Senior Solutions HelpLine, 3SquaresVT Food Program, Meals on Wheels, Parks Place 

Community Resource Center, the Bellows Falls Senior Center, AARP Fraud Watch 
Network, �e Gathering Place and Spring�eld Adult Day Care Services, Main Street Arts, 

Lifeline Phones and services,  HCRS, Dartmouth Cancer Center Community Outreach 
and Engagement, Fire Safety with the State of VT Fire Marshals o�ce, NorthStar Health, 
Tai Chi Vermont demonstration, Brattleboro Area Hospice, Valley Health Connections, 

Visiting Nurse and Hospice for VT & NH, SEVCA, Green Mountain RSVP, the 
MOOVER transportation services, the Rockingham Free Library, and more!   

WOOL-FM will be broadcasting a portion.

AGEAGE
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Julian T. Northup, 1939-2023 

Michiko Northup, 1938-2023

Wesley Nies, 1929-2023 

BELLOWS FALLS, Vt. – Wes-

ley “Wes” Nies passed away on 

Sept. 2, 2023, at Morning Glo-

ry Manor in Bellows Falls, Vt.

  Wes was born in Bellows 

Falls, Vt., on Nov. 29, 1929, 

the son of Frederick and Pearl 

(Lamphere) Nies.

  Wesley attended school in 

Bellows Falls, and graduated 

in 1948 and post-grad in 1949.  

He joined Company E, the 

172nd Infantry in Bellows Falls 

in November 1947, and Feder-

alized in September 1950, and 

later discharged from the 2nd 

Army in November 1951 as a 

master sergeant. Wes signed 

up again in the National Guard 

in Bellows Falls, and received 

his commission as second 

lieutenant in August 1953, 

first lieutenant in 1956, and 

captain in September of 

1959. He took command of 

Company B in Bellows Falls 

in June of 1960. He ended 

his service on Aug. 3, 1965.

  Wes worked as a machine 

operator, draftsman, quality 

control, and general fore-

man, and fondly remem-

bers working at Bryant 

Grinder Co. in Springfield, 

where he gained much of 

his experience.

  Wes married Jane E. on 

June 16, 1950, and had a 

son Dale and a daughter 

Deborah who gave them 

four grandchildren. Wes 

was predeceased by his 

parents, brother Frederick 

“Pep” Nies, and sister Caro-

lyn Toussaint.

  Wes is survived by his 

loving wife Jane E. (Bryant), 

son Dale, daughter Debo-

rah J. Hiltz, sister Marion 

Aiken of Naples, Fla., and 

many cousins, nephews. 

and nieces.

  Wes says good bye to all 

his friends. Services will be 

private at his request.

  Arrangements are en-

trusted to the care of the 

Fenton and Hennessey Fu-

neral Home, 55 Westmin-

ster Street in Bellows Falls, 

Vt.

ATHENS, Vt. – Julian Taft 

Northup, 84, of Athens, Vt., 

passed away on Aug. 16, 2023, at 

the Thompson House in Brattle-

boro, Vt. Julian, also known as 

Jay to some, was born on June 3, 

1939, and was a loving husband 

and a caring father and friend.

  Julian grew up in Townshend, 

Vt., where he spent many hours 

exploring the woods and hills 

with his dog Silky, and skiing, 

snowshoeing, and ski jumping. 

At 17, he joined the Air Force, 

and ended up stationed in Japan, 

where he met and married his 

wife of 64 years, Michiko. After 

being honorably discharged, he 

started his career as a master 

builder, applying his skills and 

expertise to various projects 

throughout his career, including 

building two homes for his fam-

ily. Jay passed on his love for the 

outdoors by taking his children 

camping, hiking, and canoeing, 

pursuits that he continued enjoy-

ing, along with hunting, fishing, 

and reading.

  As one of Jehovah’s Witnesses, 

Jay enjoyed learning from the 

Bible and talking to others about 

God’s Kingdom and the hope he 

had of a resurrection to a para-

dise Earth, where his family look 

forward to being reunited with 

him.

  Jay’s wife Michiko survived 

just 23 days beyond his passing. 

He is survived by his children 

Linda Crowson (Rob), James 

Northup, Robert Northup, Mi-

chelle Diggs (Brandon), Emily 

Abare (Reg), Jason Northup, 12 

grandchildren, and 19 great-

grandchildren. He is also sur-

vived by his brother Michael 

Northup (Thuy), and several 

nieces and nephews. Jay was pre-

deceased by his mother Elizabeth 

Pouliot Laurie.

  Special thanks to the staff of 

The Thompson House for tak-

ing such wonderful care of Julian 

and his entire family over the 

past few months.

  At this time, there will be no 

services held to honor Jay’s life. 

His family appreciates the love 

and support they have received 

during this difficult time.

Julian Northup, 1939-2023.
PHOTO PROVIDED

ATHENS, Vt. – Michiko Nor-

thup, 85, of Athens, Vt., passed 

away on Sept. 8, 2023, at The 

Thompson House in Brattle-

boro, Vt. She was born Michiko 

Furukawa on Jan. 5, 1938, in Ja-

pan. Michiko was a kind, gener-

ous, creative, hospitable, caring, 

fearless, talented, and beautiful 

woman, who deeply loved her 

family and was loved immensely 

by them.

  Growing up in World War II 

Japan, Michiko learned to be 

frugal and creative, she learned 

to make do. In 1959, she met and 

married her husband of 64 years 

while he was stationed with the 

Air Force in Japan. A year later, 

with an infant and limited Eng-

lish skills, she flew alone to join 

her husband at his next duty sta-

tion in North Dakota. She was 

naturalized in 1987, which was 

one of her proudest achieve-

ments.

  She was a wonderful, caring 

mother who went out of her way 

to put her children first and made 

sure they were well taken care of. 

She loved babies, and enjoyed 

spending time with her grand-

children. Michiko sewed clothes 

and quilts for many in the family. 

She cooked and baked treats es-

pecially well. These are just some 

of the many ways she showed her 

love and thoughtfulness.

  Throughout her life, Michiko 

pursued various careers. Some 

may remember that, in the 

1970s, she was the proud owner 

of Mich’s Pizza in Bellows Falls, 

Vt. Later, she dedicated 25 years 

of service to Vermont Medical in 

Rockingham, Vt.

  In her free time, Michiko en-

joyed hobbies, including quilting, 

sewing, knitting and crocheting, 

cooking, baking, gardening, and 

passionately following the Red 

Sox.

  Michiko is survived by her 

loving children Linda Crowson 

(Rob), James Northup, Robert 

Northup, Michelle Diggs (Bran-

don), Emily Abare (Reg), Jason 

Northup, 12 grandchildren and 

19 great-grandchildren. She was 

preceded in death by her beloved 

husband Julian T. Northup, as 

well as her father and mother, 

Kenjiro and Fude Furukawa.

  Michiko Northup will be re-

membered for her warm heart, 

creative spirit, and unwavering 

dedication to her family. Her 

presence will be deeply missed 

by all who had the privilege of 

knowing her.

  The family would like to thank 

the Thompson House staff for 

their kindness and caring while 

taking care of Michiko for the 

past 16 months. Their tireless 

commitment to elder care has 

truly been a great help and relief 

to the family, and very much ap-

preciated.

  As per her wishes, no services 

are planned. Her family appreci-

ates the love and support they 

have received during this diffi-

cult time.

Michiko Northup, 1938-2023.
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